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Head Coach Jim Zorn 

 

Zorn doesn’t play by conventional rules 

 
By Elizabeth Merrill 
ESPN.com 
July 13, 2009 
 
ASHBURN, Va. -- Jim Zorn is sitting in the office that Joe Gibbs built, next to a leather couch that the 
legendary coach used to fold out and sleep on between Super Bowl strategy sessions. Zorn is talking about 
flattops. Not just any old flattop, a 3½-inch, did-you-see-that-guy's-hair kind of 'do. Zorn reaches in his desk 
and pulls out a trading card of a cartoon character to show what his hair used to look like 20 years ago, when he 
went to his first coaching convention. 
 
His head coach had begged him to get a haircut before the convention, but Zorn was young and stubborn. So the 
hair stayed high, and Zorn topped his ensemble off with a pair of purple-and-green hiking shoes. 
 
Needless to say, he stood out in a room full of polo shirts and penny loafers. Zorn laughs as he's telling the 
story, then his face grows serious. He says he learned a lesson that day, about individuality and conformity, and 
leans in a little as if he's sharing a secret. 
 
"I'm no different today than I was then," Zorn says. "I still try to be myself, and my drum beats a little 
differently in some of my interests. But I don't think it takes me away from knowing, deep down inside, what I 
have to get done. I just like to have fun along the way." 
 
He was a left-handed quarterback in his NFL playing days, and is, by all accounts, a left-handed coach.  
When he became head coach of the Washington Redskins 17 months ago, he raised eyebrows with his 
unconventional teaching methods, from throwing Pilates balls at his quarterbacks to using a Slip 'n Slide in a 
drill. 
 
His candor is even more out of the norm. In an era when coaches are buttoning up into Bill Belichick mode, 
revealing as little as possible, Zorn lets people in, just enough to leave them guessing. He has climbed Mount 
Rainier, tooled around Seattle in a gaudy, yellow Volkswagen Bug and taken his mountain bike on rides so 
treacherous that when he reached the summits all Zorn could do was laugh because he'd tested himself and 
made it. 
 
His most dangerous ride starts in a few weeks, when training camp opens in what is no doubt the most pivotal 
year of his career. He'll do it under the eyes of a very involved owner, a rabid fan base and in possibly the 
toughest division in the NFL. 
 
"I don't feel the hot seat," Zorn says. 
 
"There's a method to what I'm doing. I'm not just kind of bouncing down the stream here like a pebble. I do 
have a plan. We've got things in place in an organizational standpoint where we're going hard and fast." 
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'It all happened so fast' 

 
The start was unconventional. On Jan. 25, 2008, Zorn was hired as the Redskins' offensive coordinator, one of 
the first pieces of a staff that did not yet have a head coach. Less than two weeks later, his wife Joy was back in 
Seattle, waiting for their son, Isaac, to finish band practice, fiddling with the radio. 
 
She wanted to know how the coaching search was going, and figured she'd just call and ask Jim. The voice on 
the other end was serious and rushed. 
 
"I am in my car going back to my apartment to put a suit on," he said, "because Mr. Snyder has asked me to 
interview." 
 
Joy had so many questions, but no time to ask. She couldn't say anything, not even when the family boarded a 
plane for Washington a couple of days later for a news conference announcing Zorn's hiring as head coach. 
 
She worried that the man so obsessed with details would drive himself crazy. Of course, she thought, Jim would 
be out there every day with the field crew, trying to help them mow the lawn or adjust the sprinklers. And what 
about his hands-on teaching? Would he find the time to work with Jason Campbell like he molded Matt 
Hasselbeck and Seneca Wallace in his days as the quarterbacks coach in Seattle? 
 
He'd be replacing Gibbs, a retiring coach who led the Redskins to three Super Bowl titles and 10 playoff 
appearances. He'd do it with little time to think.  
 
"It all happened so fast," Joy says, "I felt like it was difficult to process. I did think to myself that if I had 
planned this scenario, I might've had his first head-coaching job kind of in the boonies a little bit. But it didn't 
surprise me that that thought didn't go through Jim's mind at all. He likes to risk it all, and I don't." 
 
From his days as the starting quarterback with the Seattle Seahawks from 1976 to '83, scrambling out of the 
pocket as a young man, dodging time with a plate and six screws in his foot toward the end, there was never 
time to hesitate. He climbed 14,400 feet up Mount Rainier years ago, then Joy decided to do the same thing. 
During base training, she told him she was worried about possibly having to save somebody on her rope. Jim 
told her that was one of the best parts about the climb, the possible opportunity to save someone's life. 
 
Before his name got bigger in the coaching ranks, and the demands got larger, he loved to kayak, through 
treacherous currents, and climb rocks. In the spare hours he has now before camp starts, he goes on 30-mile 
bike rides with Joy. 
 
They were seemingly opposites when they met three decades ago; the England-born girl whose family thought 
football was "a stupid American game," the young charmer who was the starting quarterback for the Seattle 
Seahawks. Joy was working as a waitress to help pay for college when Zorn came into the restaurant one day 
with a date. 
 
He happened to plop down at her station again six months later, then called her manager to ask if she was 
single. God sent him there that second time, Joy believes, and they've been together through thick and very thin 
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times in Seattle, Green Bay, Winnipeg and Tampa Bay, through coaching stops in Idaho, Utah, Minnesota and 
then back to the NFL in Seattle. 
 
He is interested in so many things that if a stranger sat down with Zorn and talked to him, Joy says, they 
probably wouldn't know he was an NFL coach. He'd go on about a book he'd just read, or a piece of art that 
made him stop and stare. Zorn once went to a career-counseling center to figure out his next path.  
One of the suggestions was museum curator. 
 
"You cannot put him into a box," she says. "He just won't fit in. He squishes out all over the sides." 
 

Lessons for a quarterback 

 
A few months into the offseason, after the Redskins' offense sputtered in an 8-8 year, Zorn sat Campbell down 
in his office. He told Campbell that the front office was looking into the possibility of obtaining Jay Cutler, who 
was disgruntled in Denver. 
 
The conversation lasted about 10 minutes. Near the end of it, Zorn encouraged Campbell to stay focused and 
everything would work out. Zorn knows he could've lost his quarterback there, or in the following weeks when 
the Redskins mulled over Mark Sanchez, who was eventually drafted by the New York Jets. 
 
"I tried to be as upfront with him as I could," Zorn says. "I just think with myself … it's easier for me if I'm 
dealt with up front than sort of this circumventing, and then on the back end of this thing you finally find out 
what the truth really was." 
 
Zorn was in a similar spot years ago with the Seahawks, when he felt his starting job slipping away. It was 
midway through the 1983 season, under new coach Chuck Knox, who was nicknamed "Ground Chuck" because 
of his affinity for the running game. Zorn badly misfired on a pass to Curt Warner, saw Knox fling his hat and 
clipboard, knew the end was coming. He was replaced at halftime, then Knox called him into his office Monday 
to deliver the news: The Seahawks were going with Dave Krieg permanently. 
 
Losing his starting job, Zorn says, was far tougher than getting cut. For 7½ years, it was his team, his locker 
room. And then he had to face those same teammates every day, relegated to the role of a handoff man in 
practice. Those first few days after the demotion, Joy could hear it the moment he walked in the door at night, 
that his step just didn't have the same bounce. 
 
Within a week or so, Zorn had a new purpose, to do whatever he could to make Krieg the best quarterback in 
the NFL. Zorn knows those pride-swallowing days helped him become a better coach, to understand what Todd 
Collins and Trent Dilfer were thinking. 
 
But when he sat Campbell down, he spared him the "back in my day …" speeches. 
 
"I don't try to beg for things," Zorn says. "I think players are more attracted to coaches who aren't phony, 
coaches who are real, who are truly giving you what they are." 
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To this day, Zorn lists Knox as one of his bigger coaching influences, even though he demoted him and wasn't 
exactly helpful on the way out. Zorn once asked Knox if he'd hire him as an assistant, and the coach said no, 
that he didn't know if he'd be committed enough. 
 
Zorn was angry, but now appreciates the climb he had to take. He says he admires Knox's toughness. "Just the 
grit he had, and how he wanted to see football," Zorn says. "He wanted to just run, run, over people. I love that 
about him." 
 

An NFL cheer? 

 
The chant was, by most accounts, strange. The Redskins went to Dallas in Week 4 last season and pulled out a 
surprise victory, and Zorn huddled the men together in the locker room and implored them to break out three 
rounds of "Hip hip hooray!" 
 
At first, veteran linebacker London Fletcher didn't think Zorn was serious. They'd watched their new coach go 
against the grain, grab a hose and a Slip 'n Slide so his quarterbacks could hone their dive moves at the end of 
scrambles. They'd heard his mantra that will soon be found in the 2009 media guide: If you do what you've 

always done, you will be what you've always been. 

 
But "Hip hip hooray" sounded a bit too cheesy. 
 
"Everybody kind of got caught up in the moment," Fletcher says, "and we did it. We had fun with it. It was 
something different, and you can appreciate that." 
 
His enthusiasm, almost childlike, along with his slightly spiked hair, makes him seem much younger than his 56 
years. Zorn has been known on occasion, Fletcher says, to break up the monotony of an illustration to the team 
by doing a little dance. He calls Zorn's moves "awful." 
 
They know, Fletcher says, that "he's a little bit different," and that's not a bad thing. One of his favorite mottos 
is "stay medium," never get too high or low, and many of Zorn's ex-players have said the coach is a calming 
influence in a violent and unpredictable sport. 
 
"I think initially, you may be a bit taken aback, so to speak," Fletcher says. "You're kind of like, 'Oh my 
goodness, who is this guy?' Then you realize that's his personality, and you kind of just appreciate it. He's not 
trying to be somebody else. He's very comfortable within his own skin. It's refreshing." 
 

On the clock 

 
Zorn hates the taste of coffee. He is fueled by three parts adrenaline, one part caffeinated vitamin drink, and 
appears to have a great bounce on this mid-summer day, a couple of weeks after the team has finished offseason 
workouts. This is really the only time NFL coaches have to recharge, and in past years Zorn would be hiking or 
biking or spending time with his kids. But Zorn has work to do. 
 
His West Coast offense has been in place for a year now, and he's confident that Campbell has a new resolve. 
He loves the quarterback's mettle. When Campbell met with Zorn and Dan Snyder, who was unavailable for 
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comment for this story, the owner apparently told him to prove he was a franchise quarterback, and Snyder 
would pay him accordingly. Campbell didn't get angry or sulk. He just worked harder. 
 
Sherman Smith, the team's offensive coordinator, looks out a window at Redskins Park and points to Campbell. 
He is firing footballs down the practice field in the late-morning sun. 
 
The coaches will not say if this is a make-or-break year for Campbell, or for themselves. Last winter, when the 
Redskins lost six of their last eight games and the speculation swirled, Zorn, according to Smith, said that 
whatever happened, if Snyder brought somebody else in, a Bill Cowher or a Mike Shanahan, it didn't mean they 
were bad coaches. Or that they were all that different. 
 
"I always look at the patience of the NFL game," Zorn says. "We have sort of the patience of instant coffee, you 
know? You pour hot water over instant coffee, and poof, we've got coffee here. But the best coffee is the coffee 
that's brewed." 
 
Even if it's a caffeinated vitamin drink, served in the heat. 
 
 

Ethan Albright 

 

Albright won’t look back 

 
By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
March 15, 2009 
 
Ethan Albright had been with the Redskins only one season when the team last brought in a player to challenge 
him at long snapper. That was in 2002, when seventh-round draft choice Jeff Grau never came close to ousting 
Albright.  
 
But the way Albright sees it, whether former Tennessee Titans snapper Jeremy Cain is on Washington's roster 
or not, he's competing every day against anyone else with the ability to hurl the ball accurately backward 
through his legs.  
 
In fact, Albright is less nervous about Cain's presence at Redskin Park than he is about his oldest child's 
upcoming softball debut.  
 
"I've been the only guy in camp [the past six years], but I've never looked at it like that," said Albright, who 
attended the NFL's post-football seminar at Northwestern this month, just as he did at Harvard in 2006 and Cain 
did at Penn in 2007. "In my position, you don't have to learn a big playbook. They can make a switch anytime. 
If they feel like there's somebody out there better than you, they're going to make a switch."  
 
While Albright turns 38 in May, there was no apparent drop-off in his game in 2008 after a Pro Bowl season in 
2007. But the way the Pittsburgh Steelers lost to the New York Giants last fall - snapper Greg Warren was 
injured and linebacker James Harrison, the emergency fill-in, botched a late snap - caused the Redskins to sign 
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an alternative to Albright beyond offensive tackle Jon Jansen, who snapped at Michigan in the late 1990s, and 
tight end Chris Cooley, who snaps for fun in practice.  
 
"After what happened to Pittsburgh, I think every team started saying, 'What's our next option?' " Albright said. 
"Jeremy seems like a nice guy. But I feel like I'm still playing at a high level. I feel like if I play like I've done 
before, I'll be here. I feel good. In my mind, I can go as long as the team lets me."  
 
Cain, 29, thought he was in that position in Tennessee after playing linebacker and fullback as well as snapping 
for the Titans in 2007. However, he was cut last summer and didn't catch on elsewhere before the Redskins 
signed him.  
 
"I knew that Ethan was here and he's very well-respected around the league, but I still saw it as an opportunity," 
Cain said. "I'll do whatever they ask and try to make the most of it. I was a linebacker my freshman year of high 
school when the coach asked if anyone wanted to snap. The same thing happened at UMass. The coach, Mark 
Whipple, told me it was an opportunity to add to my resume."  
 
Cain made the Bears as a rookie free agent linebacker in 2005, but he didn't come close to parlaying his college 
stardom into a spot in the lineup alongside Brian Urlacher and Lance Briggs. But with plenty of help from 
Chicago snapper Patrick Mannelly, he refined his long-snapping technique.  
 
"As a snapper, you've got be consistently good and occasionally great," Cain said.  
 
That's a good description of Albright's eight years with the Redskins.  
 
"I've done the job they've asked me to do, and I've worked hard at it," Albright said. "And I've been available. I 
haven't had injuries. I haven't missed time. I've been here for nine years, but I look at it like... one year at a 
time."  
 
And Albright wasn't kidding when he said he's more worried about 10-year-old daughter Gracey pitching for 
the Pink Panthers of Ashburn next month than his own situation.  
 
"My palms are already sweating for Gracey's first game, which isn't until mid-April," Albright said. "She's tall 
for her age and she throws it fast, but I'm way more nervous for my kid to have an issue than I am snapping in a 
playoff game. I can handle that. I've done that. I've trained for that. She's just learning, and I don't know if she 
can handle it."  
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Lorenzo Alexander 

 

Lorenzo’s toil: Alexander shapes up for newest position 

 
By Jason Reid 
The Washington Post 
May 3, 2009 
 
Lorenzo Alexander plans to make another move to help the Washington Redskins. After playing a key role on 
offense, defense and special teams during the team's late run to a playoff berth in 2007, Alexander made his 
biggest contribution in 2008 as a pass-rush specialist at defensive tackle.  
 
With the loss of versatile defensive lineman Demetric Evans to the San Francisco 49ers in free agency, 
Alexander will be given the first chance to fill the important tackle-defensive end hybrid position that Evans 
excelled at last season. Alexander has prepared for the challenge, he said, reporting to minicamp at Redskins 
Park in the best shape of his career, and he is eager to take another big step.  
 
With his contract expiring after the upcoming season, Alexander, 25, could strengthen his position if he 
produces as part of a Redskins defensive line that is undergoing a major makeover -- in personnel and scheme -- 
because of the departure of former Pro Bowl defensive end Jason Taylor and the arrival of two-time all-pro 
defensive tackle Albert Haynesworth. Alexander has capitalized on every opportunity since he joined the 
Redskins' practice squad during the 2006 season, and Washington's coaches expect him to seize this one, too.  
 
"They're the same kind of guy," defensive coordinator Greg Blache said of Evans and Alexander. "That's one of 
the reasons Demetric was expendable, to a degree."  
 
Many in the organization considered Evans to be Washington's most valuable defensive lineman last season, 
citing his productivity as a run-stuffing end on first and second downs and an effective pass rusher on third 
downs, when he would move to an interior position. Moreover, Evans's contribution was especially timely 
because of the failed experiment with Taylor -- a former defensive player of the year the Redskins acquired on 
the first day of training camp after starting defensive end Phillip Daniels suffered a season-ending knee injury. 
(Daniels re-signed with the team in March.)  
 
Hobbled by injuries, uncomfortable in Blache's disciplined scheme and unhappy being away from his wife and 
children, Taylor rejected owner Daniel Snyder's request in March to have a workout clause added to his contract 
and the team released him. With the second-round pick (No. 44 overall) they received in this year's draft from 
Washington in exchange for Taylor, the Miami Dolphins selected quarterback Pat White from West Virginia. 
The Redskins also gave the Dolphins a sixth-round pick in the 2010 draft as part of the trade.  
 
Taylor, whose weight during the season drops to about 240 pounds, was never considered an elite run-stopper, 
and the successful scheme Blache and his predecessor, Gregg Williams, brought to Washington emphasizes 
stopping the run. Because of his size and skills, Evans was better suited than Taylor for Blache's approach, 
players said, and Evans tied Taylor and defensive end Andre Carter for the team lead with four sacks last 
season. (The Redskins and Buffalo Bills were tied for 28th in the league with only 24.)  
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Despite Evans's strong season, the Redskins made no attempt to re-sign him because "it was just a decision we 
had to make cap-wise," Blache said. It was "a decision we had to make personnel-wise and we made it. 
Demetric is a fine player and he did a lot for the Redskins. But Lorenzo is, very much, a similar person."  
 
The Redskins first took a long look at Alexander in 2007. Because of injuries along the offensive line, then-
Coach Joe Gibbs and offensive line coach Joe Bugel tried Alexander at guard. To their surprise, Alexander 
impressed during practice, especially at pulling in stretch running plays, a staple of the offense, and he appeared 
in games with the first-team offensive line, at fullback and as a tight end on goal line situations.  
 
Last season, Coach Jim Zorn preferred that Alexander concentrate on defense, where he had two sacks, and 
Danny Smith, who coaches special teams, turned to Alexander to help on the team's poor kickoff coverage. 
Alexander views the job for which he is currently competing as "just a natural progression because I've kind of 
found my niche being versatile, but even that changes from time to time. I like defense first, of course.  
 
"As I fit myself into the offensive scheme, I enjoyed playing it. Getting out there, having an opportunity to 
score touchdowns, catch a pass or make a nice block, that's great, but I am a defensive guy. The special teams 
thing, really, just started coming in the second half of last season when I started running down on kickoffs. I 
really enjoy that, so I've been pressing Danny to get me on more of that. Being versatile helps the team and it 
helps me. It definitely has helped me stay around. In this league, the more you can do, the better for you, and 
the more valuable you are as a player. It helps them to know, if a guy goes down, that they have somewhat of a 
safety valve. Not that I'll play as well as [starting right guard] Randy [Thomas], but in an emergency I can step 
in and at least get the job done to where [quarterback] Jason [Campbell] can have time to throw the ball and we 
can run the ball."  
 
Alexander learned a lot from Evans, who was among the most respected players in the locker room for his work 
ethic and selfless approach. "Just showing up when they need you, making the most of your opportunities, that's 
what Demetric did," Alexander said. "Having a guy like Jason [Taylor] out, and him stepping up and having big 
plays in big games, that's what it's about. You only get so many opportunities in this league to make a name for 
yourself and create that perception. That's really a lot of what the league is about. You can be a great player, but 
if the right people don't think you can play, then you might not be around for long."  
 
Since joining the Redskins, Alexander, who has a foundation that benefits children, has been actively involved 
in the team's community relations program. He also is a member of the National Alliance of African American 
Athletes, whose mission "is to empower African American males through athletics, education and public 
programs," according to the group's Web site.  
 
"It's great being part of a group that really is all about breaking the idea, those media stereotypes, that we 
[African American athletes] are all dumb, uneducated and we don't know how to speak well," said Alexander, 
who is married and has two daughters. "It's just a big network system and we all lean on each other for support."  
 
A three-year starter at defensive tackle for the University of California, where he earned a bachelor's degree in 
legal studies, Alexander originally signed with the Carolina Panthers as an undrafted free agent in 2005. 
Released by Carolina in September 2006, he was briefly on the Baltimore Ravens' practice squad before the 
Redskins signed him to their practice squad in October.  
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"Being cut early in my career, and not being drafted, has made me see the other side," he said. "All of it has 
kind of helped me with that whole perception thing and that the NFL really is not for long. Just being able to 
come here, work hard and show my versatility, now they [the Redskins] have a perception of me like, 'Well, 
Lorenzo works hard, he can step in and do what you ask him to do. He's dependable.' I think they know they can 
trust me."  
 
Listed at 6 feet 1 and 300 pounds in last season's Redskins media guide, Alexander said he began minicamp at 
275 pounds after changing his offseason workout regimen. Seeking to improve his quickness and agility in 
anticipation of also playing defensive end, Alexander followed a workout program that tight end Chris Cooley 
recommended. The result was "the best shape I've been in in a long time," he said. "It's just a real intense 
metabolic workout that builds upper-body strength. It really helped me cut down my body fat."  
 
In Washington's 4-3 defensive schemes, tackles for the most part have been assigned to occupy blockers in an 
effort to help linebackers make big plays. Having linemen fill the role of "space eaters" helped Washington to 
four top-10 finishes defensively in the last five seasons. But that's not how Haynesworth played in becoming 
one of the league's top defensive players with the Tennessee Titans, and Blache acknowledged on the first day 
of minicamp that he would have to make some changes to accommodate Haynesworth's unique big-play skills. 
It appears Washington's defensive linemen will, at least occasionally, have more freedom to operate this season.  
 
"We have to make more key plays," Alexander said. "We made a lot of plays last year, but we didn't make 
enough let's-get-off-the-field plays in crunch time. A lot of times, teams kept running that rock on us. You've 
got a guy like Albert in the middle now, and other teams have to pay attention to him.  
 
"It's going to take two, three guys to do that sometimes, especially on third down. With Albert being here now, 
there's that external type of pressure from the fans and media. They think, 'Okay, they got this guy, now they 
should be number one automatically.' It really doesn't work like that. We just have to go about our business as 
usual."  

 

Kevin Barnes 

 

Redskins surprise U-Md.’s Barnes 

 
By Jason Reid and Jason La Canfora 
The Washington Post 
April 27, 2009 
 
After focusing on the defensive line at the outset of the NFL draft, the Washington Redskins sought secondary 
help yesterday and selected Maryland cornerback Kevin Barnes with their third-round pick.  
 
"I was pretty much speechless," said Barnes, who spoke with reporters on a conference call, of his reaction 
when the Redskins contacted him. "I really wasn't expecting them to pick me. I hadn't really talked to them too 
much in the process."  
 
Washington used its first pick (No. 80 overall) on the second day of the draft to select the 6-foot, 187-pound 
Barnes, who was sidelined for the second half of his senior season because of a fractured shoulder blade but 
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performed well in physical and intelligence testing at the NFL combine in February. If he makes the opening 
53-man roster, Barnes, who attended Old Mill High in Glen Burnie could provide secondary depth behind 
starting corners DeAngelo Hall and Carlos Rogers and compete with veteran Fred Smoot for a significant role.  
 
"He's a very tall corner," Coach Jim Zorn said of Barnes. "He kind of reminds you of maybe a little thinner . . . 
Carlos Rogers. He can run fast. He can run with receivers" down the field.  
 
Although the Redskins finished fourth overall statistically in defense last season, they have made several moves 
in an attempt to produce more big plays next season, including luring Pro Bowl defensive tackle Albert 
Haynesworth from the Tennessee Titans and drafting Texas all-American defensive end Brian Orakpo with the 
13th overall pick.  
 
In addition to Barnes, the Redskins also took two linebackers (Cody Glenn of Nebraska, with the 158th pick, 
and Robert Henson of Texas Christian at 186), as well as Idaho tight end Eddie Williams at pick No. 221 and 
Nevada wide receiver Marko Mitchell with the 243rd selection.  
 
Barnes, 22, said he plans to be a part of the Redskins' new-look group on defense.  
 
"I know they just signed DeAngelo. I know Carlos is on the last year of his deal," said Barnes, whose agent, 
Todd France, also represents Rogers. "Smoot, he's getting a little bit older. I'm ready to get in there and compete 
as soon as possible and try to have an immediate impact. I do my studying. I do my research."  
 
Barnes expects to contribute immediately because "I feel like I can compete with anybody. I'm a big corner but 
I also move like a smaller guy. It's not like I'm a big guy who's a long strider, [and] not very quick, I'm very 
quick also. I feel like, being a big corner, I can compete with the big receivers and move with the smaller 
receivers, too."  
 
The Redskins, who tried to trade down and out of the third round in some scenarios, league sources said, were 
not among the teams that had concerns about Barnes's shoulder injury.  
 
"It was repaired," Zorn said of Barnes's shoulder injury. "He's not going to have a problem at all."  
The injury occurred during a game against Wake Forest in October while Barnes was attempting to make a 
tackle. Doctors inserted a pin, which is still there, into the damaged area of Barnes's shoulder, and he sat out the 
Terrapins' final five games while rehabilitating.  
 
Barnes practiced with Maryland for its bowl game against Nevada, and he wanted to return to the lineup, but 
Maryland's coaching staff exercised caution and held him out. "I've been healthy for a while now," Barnes said. 
"I've been checked out by several doctors, so everything will be fine. I'll be back to normal."  
In September, Barnes became an Internet sensation because of a video clip of his crushing, fumble-causing 
tackle of California running back Jahvid Best. He impressed NFL officials at the combine, ranking among the 
top cornerbacks in speed and agility testing. As well as Barnes performed in the physical aspects of the 
workouts, however, he was at his best when he took the Wonderlic test, which is used to evaluate critical 
thinking and problem solving.  
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The test is composed of 50 questions, worth one point apiece, and each question is more difficult than the 
preceding one. It must be completed in 12 minutes. With a score of 41, Barnes had the highest total of any 
prospect at this year's combine.  
 
"I think it's unusual," Zorn said of Barnes's high score. "A 41. How do you do that? I don't know what to think 
of that. I think if you score in the mid- to high 20s, you've got to know what you're doing. Maybe it just all came 
together.  
 
"That wasn't the deciding factor in taking him. But when we watched him on video, when we interviewed him 
and talked to people who knew him," the Redskins were impressed.  
 
The average score for an NFL prospect is 19. Former Cincinnati punter and wide receiver Pat McInally, a 
Harvard graduate, is the only football player to have recorded a confirmed perfect score of 50. Barnes should 
have been the second, he said.  
 
"Actually, I was kind of disappointed, to tell you the truth. I really expected to get at least a 49," Barnes said. 
"When I finished the test, I was like, 'I think I only got one wrong, maybe.' When they told me I missed nine, I 
was surprised. I mean, really, I kind of expected to get most of them.  
 
“The test really isn't that hard. I've had a lot of people question me about [the score] after the test, and I tell 
them all I should have done better. I had a 3.6 GPA in high school and I kind of underachieved in college. I 
guess I spent a little too much time focusing on s ports."  
 

 

Colt Brennan 

 

Colt is full of confidence 

 
By John Keim 
The Washington Examiner 
May 3, 2009 

 

ASHBURN - He heard the names of the quarterbacks desired by the Redskins. He understood. It's the business, 
after all. There's one name he didn't hear: his own. That he did not understand. 
Colt Brennan is only a No. 3 quarterback. He's also one with a lot of confidence. 
 
"In all the quarterback talk not once did anyone mention my name," Brennan said. "That drove me. This year 
I've got to work to get to the point where I hope one day I get the chance to be out there to say, 'Look, dude, I'm 
a guy you people should look at.'" 
 
Brennan showed flashes last summer of what he can do. He makes plays when the pocket collapses; he throws 
from odd angles; he takes chances. And he wins over fans, who seemed to have clamored for him on the 
Internet since last summer. 
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But he'll still enter the season third on the depth chart, behind Jason Campbell and Todd Collins. One team 
source said he's still a bit away from seriously contending for the No. 2 job. 
 
"I couldn't care less whether I'm No. 2," he said. "All I care is that if you need me to go in and start I'll win 
games and get it done." 
 
Besides, he's healthier this season. Brennan underwent hip surgery in April 2008 and he had arthroscopic knee 
surgery in January. That, coupled with a year's experience in the offense, should benefit Brennan.  
 
Ironically, the injuries helped him in some ways last summer, forcing him to stay in the pocket and make his 
reads. 
 
"Now I know what's going on," he said. "A lot of times [last year] I was dropping back and hoping I was 
making the right reads or the right throw. Now I drop back and anticipate the read and the throws." 
Others noticed a difference in him. 
 
"Yeah, [he has] a much stronger arm," Redskins coach Jim Zorn said. "Everything is repaired. He's moving 
better and throwing harder than when he first got here. He has some things to learn." 
 
Like improving his accuracy and his knowledge of the offense. It's why, though some at Redskins Park really 
like him, he probably wouldn't be ready for an increased role for at least another season. 
 
That gives him time to build on last summer's success when he posted a 109.9 quarterback passer rating -- while 
facing mostly backups and players who were later cut. But more summers like that will be hard to ignore. And 
his already-large fan base would multiply. 
 
"I've noticed that compared to a lot of kids in my position, I've felt a lot of love," he said. "It's inspiring. All the 
talk of [Jay] Cutler and [Mark] Sanchez, I still felt I was the people's kid -- that I could work my way up there at 
some point. 
 
"I'm really excited for this preseason. I really want to do something where people say, 'Don't forget about this 
kid.'" 
 

 

Jason Campbell 

 

 

Campbell’s offseason goals: getting mind and body ready 

 
By Jason Reed 
The Washington Post 
March 17, 2009 

Washington Redskins quarterback Jason Campbell focused on preparing his body for the 2009 NFL season as 
the team's offseason conditioning program began yesterday at Redskins Park.  
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"Right now is the time to try to get in the best shape you possibly can get in for what's coming," Campbell said 
in a lengthy telephone interview. "Quarterbacks lift weights during the season, but this is the time, in the 
offseason, where you lift a lot of the heavier weights to build muscle mass. When the season comes and you get 
hit during the season, you'll be getting some of those licks. You want to make sure your body is ready."  

Campbell has worked extensively on strengthening his psyche. He took a long break from football following a 
season-ending 27-24 loss to San Francisco on Dec. 28, which completed the Redskins' 2-6 second-half collapse 
after a 6-2 start. Campbell was among the main targets of frustrated fans, who questioned his intelligence and 
leadership skills on Internet message boards and sports-talk radio.  

Reenergized after his time away, Campbell was ready to return to work, he said, and encouraged about the 
team's major offseason moves, including the signing of Pro Bowl defensive tackle Albert Haynesworth. Despite 
lacking experience and depth at key positions, the Redskins have improved from last season, Campbell said, 
and it's time to move forward.  

"After everything that happened, I wish we could have ended the season better. I wish we could have ended 
with a win against San Francisco," he said. "It would have been nice to end the season on a two-game winning 
streak and have that winning record, especially when we started the season the way we did, but we understand 
we can be a good football team. . . .  

"We understand that it was the first year in our offense, the first year in a new [West Coast] system, and now 
guys are excited about the opportunity we have coming back with everybody knowing what to do with the 
offense, and especially with adding a guy like Albert Haynesworth to the defense. You have to feel good about 
all the moves right now."  

The Redskins lured Haynesworth from Tennessee with a seven-year contract that could be worth $115 million 
based on his performance. The package includes $41 million guaranteed -- the highest total in league history -- 
and Haynesworth is assured of receiving about $32 million in the first 13 months of the contract.  

The Redskins retained cornerback DeAngelo Hall, who signed with them in November, with a six-year contract 
that could be worth $55 million, including about $23 million guaranteed. Washington also brought back Derrick 
Dockery, a former Redskins draft pick and four-year starter at left guard who makes his year-round home near 
the complex. Dockery accepted a five-year contract worth almost $27 million after Buffalo unexpectedly 
released him in a salary cap move.  

"Those are three positive moves," Campbell said. "Dockery is a guy who played beside [Pro Bowl left tackle] 
Chris Samuels here for [four] years. They have such a good chemistry together, so it's good to have another 
familiar face back in the huddle. It's not like we went out and got somebody new who we didn't really know. 
Dock is a guy who has been under [offensive line coach Joe] Bugel, and I know he'll do an outstanding job.  

"Then you look at bringing in Albert Haynesworth, who's the giant. He's the Jolly Green Giant, and he's with us 
now. He's big, physical, he can move, and he can make plays. Most of the time, it's going to take two guys to 
block him, so that's going to free up the guys on the end, the edge rushers, to hopefully get a pass rush.  
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"And DeAngelo, he's a young, athletic corner. With him and Carlos [Rogers], you're talking about two athletic 
corners that are still young and still now just hitting the prime of their careers."  

With the big financial commitments to Haynesworth, Hall and Dockery, the Redskins are only about $7 million 
under next season's $127 million salary cap. It appears Washington has big holes at right tackle, left defensive 
end and strong-side linebacker, and it lacks depth in key areas, but owner Daniel Snyder and Vinny Cerrato, 
Washington's executive vice president of football operations, "went out and got guys we really needed to help 
our team," Campbell said. "When guys like Haynesworth, Hall and Dock are available, you can't sit back and 
wait because you know there are a lot of other teams out there that won't wait. We have other guys that now 
have the chance to step up and maybe take some of those other spots, but you can't pass on guys like 
Haynesworth. There just aren't a lot of guys like him in the league at any position."  

Campbell, whose contract expires after the season, hopes to join the ranks of the NFL's elite quarterbacks this 
season. In only his second full season as a starter, Campbell established personal bests with an 84.3 passer 
rating, 3,245 yards and 13 touchdown passes while throwing only six interceptions.  

But the offensive line struggled in pass protection, and the receiving corps did not produce as Snyder and 
Cerrato hoped, which were among the main factors in the Redskins' poor performance offensively. Coach Jim 
Zorn's spread offense was not effective for many reasons, team and league sources said, but fans often singled 
out Campbell as being the biggest problem.  

"As a competitor, I always believe in what I can do, but you know the naysayers are going to be there," 
Campbell said. "When it was all going good, when we were 6-2, everyone wants to pat you on your back. As 
soon as something falls apart, somebody's got to point the finger somewhere, and it always starts with the 
quarterback. It comes with the territory. This is going to be my fifth season in this league, and I understand how 
it works. But I always try to keep a positive mind-set about everything. Going back and watching the season, 
watching the film, I thought I had a really good year. . . .  

"So I'm very positive about what I've done and what I can do better. That's where the excitement is for me, just 
getting the chance to go back out there and grow each year. That's what I'm looking forward to now. That's what 
I'm excited about, just the chance to lead this team to where we want to go."  

Redskins Notes: Veteran defensive lineman Renaldo Wynn has agreed to terms on a one-year deal according to 
a league source. . . .  

Place kicker Shaun Suisham signed his offer sheet and is under contract for 2009, according to the team. .   

Defensive tackle Anthony Montgomery, who did not participate in the first day of workouts at Redskins Park, 
has not signed his new contract, he said yesterday. Montgomery recently received a package from the team 
explaining its tender offer, but he has not received an actual contract. . . . .  

Clinton Portis participated in the first workout. 
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Andre Carter 

 

Redskins’ Carter seeks more than sacks 

 

By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
August 2, 2009 
 
Unlike some NFL observers, the Washington Redskins don't question Andre Carter.  

Some see a $30 million defensive end who is mediocre against the run, had just four sacks last season and 
reached his 30th birthday in May. The Redskins see a player who started every game last season for the league's 
eighth-ranked run defense - a guy who has at least tied for the team lead in sacks every year and hasn't missed a 
game since signing in 2006.  

"Andre has been everything I expected him to be," defensive coordinator Greg Blache said. "I know he's got his 
critics, but knowledgeable people recognize what he brings to the table. ... He played hurt last season. He had a 
foot that he couldn't walk on, but on Sundays he shows up and he competes and gives you everything he got. I 
appreciate the way he works, the professionalism, the competitiveness, the selflessness. The guy is special."  

And while he got off to a slow start, Carter had four sacks in the final five games of the 2006 season and 
finished with 10.5 in 2007. But Carter managed only four sacks last season despite the part-time presence of 
six-time Pro Bowl pick Jason Taylor on the opposite side.  

"People base success on sacks alone, and that's not what it's about," said Blache, who added that Carter led the 
team with 16 hurries and was often just a half-step late. "We're trying to make something that's mostly an art 
into a science. Putting numbers to it just doesn't work. They didn't paint the Mona Lisa by numbers. They didn't 
paint the Sistine Chapel by numbers. Numbers are for the idiots that can't paint."  

But even Carter will admit last year was frustrating, in part because of his lack of sacks and in part because a 6-
2 start turned into in an 8-8 record capped by a road loss to the San Francisco 49ers, his hometown team and the 
one he left for the Redskins.  

"It was disappointing," Carter said. "We started off hot and faded toward the end. You always want to beat the 
team you used to play for, and it's home. There's always a little something extra [to motivate me] after a year 
like that."  

So Carter spent even more time in the gym this offseason, losing 10 pounds. At 251 pounds, he feels faster than 
ever, which he showed by racing at 12.5 mph during a 30-second treadmill test, about 2 mph faster than his 
usual top speed.  

Carter and defensive line coach John Palermo have adjusted his pass-rushing technique. And the addition of 
All-Pro defensive tackle Albert Haynesworth, who lives to clog the middle and free up the outside guys to get to 
the quarterback, should also be a boon.  
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"Albert can help me make up that difference between not getting there and getting there," Carter said. 
"Football's all about geometry, the alignment, a better angle."  

But 30 might be the scariest number of all - as in what happens to defensive ends once they reach that age. The 
player whom Haynesworth compared to Carter, ex-Tennessee teammate Jevon Kearse, averaged 10 sacks 
during his first six full seasons but just 3.5 in two since turning 30.  

"I'm a speed guy and you can't control Father Time, but I still feel fast," Carter said. "And I'm strong as ever. I 
did a lot of core work this offseason. I do my martial arts work. As you get older, you know what your body 
needs and what it doesn't."  

Blache trusts that the preparation of Carter - whose father, Rubin, was an NFL defensive tackle for 12 years - 
will trump the calendar.  

"Some guys take care of their bodies so that age number doesn't become that big a deal," Blache said. "He and 
[fellow starting end Phillip Daniels] are really careful about everything they put in their bodies. Their bodies 
don't age at the same rate as the guys who eat at Burger King. Andre works out like a madman.  

"He's got the tae kwon do. His life's in order. He's a concert pianist."  

 

 

Rock Cartwright  

Redskins' Cartwright Carries On 

After Losing His Mother, Special Teams Standout Focuses on Football, Daughters 

By Bill Oram 
Washington Post Staff Writer 
Monday, August 17, 2009  

The night before Johnetta Cartwright died, her son Rock, then known as number 40 for the Washington 
Redskins, went to dinner with her at her favorite chicken buffet in East Texas. Then they shopped at an outlet 
mall. Later, while she sipped a Coca-Cola on the porch of her home, he sat on her lap.  

It was a normal thing for Cartwright, then 25, to do. After games during his all-American career at Conroe High 
School, where he collected 5,231 rushing yards, he would go home and crawl into bed with his parents and 
watch statewide high school football highlights on TV.  

"I was definitely a mama's boy," said Cartwright, who is entering his eighth season with Washington. But as 
close as he was to his mother, Cartwright had no idea that doctors had told her that a thin film over her heart 
was restricting blood flow and certainly not that it would kill her on Memorial Day 2005. Nobody told him 
about the condition because they knew he was a worrier, just like his mom.  
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He went to a party later that night, a send-off in anticipation of his fourth season as a reserve running back for 
the Redskins, who had taken the undersized Cartwright out of Kansas State with the 257th pick -- four picks 
from the bottom -- of the 2002 draft. The next day, while visiting a friend in Houston, he missed six calls from a 
cousin before he finally got the news that his mother had passed out while playing a video game at a local store. 
He remembers getting to the hospital and seeing his brother and sister-in-law crying outside. He arrived in time 
to hug and kiss his 46-year-old mother. "It was the weirdest feeling, feeling your mom go from hot to cold," 
Cartwright said.  

Before the start of that season, he changed his uniform number from 40 to 31, in honor of Johnetta and the date 
on which she died.  

She never saw her son play a game in Washington. Even if she had journeyed from Conroe to FedEx Field in 
Landover, there is a very real chance she wouldn't have seen Cartwright touch the ball. He had just two carries 
in 2004 and in 2003, his most productive year as a rusher, he was used in choice situations as a short-yardage 
back.  

But then special teams coach Danny Smith started using the 5-foot-8 Cartwright to return kickoffs in 2006. It 
was a role he embraced, and last year, as special teams co-captain, he was fourth in the NFC in return yards 
with 1,307. He shouldered much of the responsibility for the Redskins' field position.  

"If you don't get the field position then I feel like we put the team in a position where we're fighting the rest of 
the half to get the field position back," Smith said. "To have a reliable guy that gets field position I think is a big 
factor."  

As a result of being that player for Washington, Cartwright is listed as a running back but rarely appears at the 
position. He recorded five carries in 2008 and just two the season before. He is a backup to Clinton Portis and 
Ladell Betts, two other products of the 2002 draft.  

"You got Clinton and Ladell, two great backs, in front of me," said Cartwright who in the offseason trained with 
Betts and former Redskins linebacker Eddie Mason. "I know me playing running back won't happen unless 
somebody gets hurt, and God forbid that. I'm always prepared as if I'm the starter."  

In this training camp, backs like Anthony Alridge and Dominique Dorsey are jostling for roster spots and have 
tried to show themselves capable of returning punts. But Cartwright, who still says his first priority is just 
making the team, has established himself as a key member of the Redskins.  

"Rock knows where his bread's buttered," said Smith, his voice hoarse after conducting an afternoon special 
teams practice Saturday. "And, yeah, Rock wants to be the starting tailback. Well, yeah, I want to be the head 
coach, but that ain't happening. Rock better take care of his business in returning and I'm going take care of my 
business on special teams."  

Smith said Cartwright, who re-signed with Washington in the 2008 offseason, is a leader of special teams. He 
has not been designated a captain again this year, and Smith said he didn't know when that would be 
determined, but that Cartwright mentors everybody on the team.  
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"You'll see him talking to young guys over the course of practice because he knows how we do it," Smith said. 
"It's one thing for me to teach it and coach it, but when you have guys like Rock that help you help the young 
guys understand, then you become a better team"  

When Cartwright fields a kick -- before starting upfield, dodging coverage and twisting by would-be tacklers -- 
he clutches the ball in the crook of his right elbow, nestling it against what he calls his "angel arm." His tattooed 
limb is a memorial to his mother, and a shrine to his two daughters. "Johnetta" is etched beneath angel wings on 
the inside of his right biceps, and the names "Jaida" and "Brianna" are inked in the image.  

Brianna is 9 and lives in Texas. She was born when Cartwright was at Trinity Valley Community College in 
Athens, Tex. Being 20 years old and away, he missed out on the day-to-day responsibilities of parenting. She's 
in his life -- her most recent visit will end Monday when she flies home to Texas to start school.  

He married his wife, Mersedeh, last July and their daughter Jaida was born six months ago.  

Cartwright said with new fatherhood comes maturity. He will be 30 in December and said he has cut back on 
partying, going out only once or twice a month before the season started, instead focusing on raising his 
daughter as his mother would want him to.  

"I actually got the chance to really go through the whole getting up in the middle of the night, changing 
diapers," Cartwright said, "because when my first daughter was born I was in junior college, so I wasn't able to 
do that."  

Later, he added: "Those girls are my heart."  

 

Todd Collins 

 

Backup QBs: Learn to rewire or retire 

 
By Seth Wickersham 
ESPN the Magazine 
April 6, 2009 
 
People wonder why Byron Leftwich doesn't have a job. They point to his solid résumé: a 24-22 starting record, 
terrific play last season for the Pittsburgh Steelers in relief of Ben Roethlisberger and the raw talent that made 
him the NFL draft's seventh overall pick in 2003.  
 
The free-agent quarterback says money isn't an issue and all he wants is "a chance to compete," which is 
reasonable. So why can't former Jacksonville Jaguars starter Leftwich find work, especially when teams sign or 
trade for C-listers like Bruce Gradkowski and Chris Simms and Dan Orlovsky?  
 
It's easy, really: Leftwich sees himself as a starter. And as long as that's the case, he'll be a terrible backup.  
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Contrary to popular belief, it doesn't always help a team if it has multiple Type A-personality QBs. And so 
Leftwich -- and to a lesser extent the delusional Jeff George, who at age 43 thinks he can still play -- is hurting 
himself when he says he wants a chance to compete. After all, that's not what a good backup would say.  
 
There's an art to backup quarterbacking. Those who have mastered it have found steady employment for years, 
earning millions. A good backup has to perform several roles. But most of all, he has to know and accept that 
for the foreseeable future he's not starting. "You don't want guys who come in with a chip on their shoulder that 
they get screwed," says ESPN's Trent Dilfer, a former starter-turned-backup. "It can divide a team."  
 
That mental rewiring can be foreign and brutal. But successful backups do it. Take Washington's Todd Collins. 
A second-round pick by the Bills in 1995, Collins was a one-time successor to Jim Kelly. He played 14 games 
in 1997, and when he hit free agency, considered himself a starter, like Dilfer did after leaving the Ravens in 
2001, like Leftwich does now. "I thought I was ready," Collins says.  
 
The market said otherwise. Collins signed with the Chiefs and backed up Elvis Grbac. Then he backed up Rich 
Gannon. Then Trent Green. Then in Washington Mark Brunell, and now Jason Campbell. Along the way, 
Collins learned that a good No. 2 holds much more than a clipboard.  
 
First, he says, a backup has to be pure in his motives so that he earns the starter's trust. Only then does the No. 1 
guy not feel threatened. For instance, last season Campbell, playing in his seventh offensive system in eight 
seasons going back to college, had a few questions about a pass-protection scheme, questions he was too 
embarrassed to ask. So Collins, being a friend first and a position rival second, asked the coaches for him. "It 
works much better when guys are working together on the same team," Collins says.  
 
Sometimes, backups are a bridge to the coaches. Charlie Weis has often singled out Damon Huard as a major 
key to the New England Patriots winning it all in 2001, keeping the awkwardness between Drew Bledsoe and 
Tom Brady to a minimum. In 2007, Dilfer served as a go-between for starter Alex Smith and the San Francisco 
49ers' coaches. Smith was playing with an injured right shoulder that was worse than he let on. Dilfer 
understood how important it is for a young quarterback, eager to prove his toughness, to not complain about an 
injury. So Dilfer did it for him. "That's one of the hats you have to wear," he says.  
 
Of course, it's not easy. Quarterbacks by nature are dominant personalities, and a team only has room for two: 
the passer and the coach. But good backups learn to be systematically subservient. That trait is always in 
demand, which is why the good ones always find work, and eventually get a chance to start. It happened in 
December 2007, when Campbell was lost for the season with a knee injury. Collins had gone 10 years between 
starts, an NFL record (since the 1970 merger). But he led the Redskins to four straight victories and got them 
into the playoffs. That earned him a three-year, $9 million contract. "Just because you're a backup doesn't mean 
you won't have a chance to play," he says. "The best way to show you can play is to prepare, have a positive 
attitude and play well when you have a chance."  
 
Collins knows he hasn't had a Hall of Fame career. But he's 37 and rich and still in the league, as more talented 
QBs have come and gone. And now Leftwich might be one of those guys.  
 
The problem, of course, is that Leftwich thinks he's already been a good backup. He was behind Joey 
Harrington in Atlanta in 2007, and last year was Big Ben's understudy, for the veteran-minimum salary, no less. 
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But even Leftwich admits that the market has been slow for his services. If he wants a job, he's got to adopt that 
mentality permanently. That means not asking for a chance to compete, but instead asking for a chance to earn 
his stripes … again.  
 
I know; it's not fair. And it sounds miserable. But last January I was in the New York Giants' locker room, 
talking to David Carr. A year earlier, he'd been cut by the Houston Texans and signed by the Carolina Panthers, 
hoping to beat out Jake Delhomme. The Carolina experience flopped, and he eventually ended up behind Eli 
Manning. As I chatted with Carr, I expected the former No. 1 overall pick to be itching for a chance to be a 
starter again. Instead, he was all smiles. "It's been great, even though I'm not playing," he said.  
 
Guess what? In February, he re-signed. 
 
 

Chris Cooley 

 

The art of compassion 

 
By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
February 19, 2009 

 
Chris Cooley's game is more about running over defenders than making artistic catches, but the Washington 
Redskins' Pro Bowl tight end has always loved art. 
  
Cooley, who has an art degree from Utah State, will host a charity art show in May featuring more than 20 of 
his paintings, drawings and pottery works. His goal: raising $200,000 to pay for college scholarships for eight 
local, low-income high school seniors. 
  
The Chris Cooley Education Fund tour kicked off Wednesday at Fairmont Heights High School in Capitol 
Heights before moving on to Montgomery Blair in Silver Spring. Cooley will visit Eastern and Spingarn in the 
District as well as Forestville on Thursday before winding up in Virginia on Friday at Gar-Field in Woodbridge, 
Clarke County in Berryville and Warren County in Front Royal. Cooley is giving $5,000 to each school's 
academic program, and a senior from each will receive a $25,000 scholarship from the fund.  
Cooley told the boisterous Blair seniors, who were accompanied by the school's band and cheerleaders, that he 
has always loved school and was inspired by his mother, Nancy, a teacher. 
  
"I'm here to talk about education and... how it's helped me get where I am," Cooley said. "This is my 
opportunity to help others. This is truly what matters to me. 
  
"I was always a good student. When I was younger, my parents got divorced. My mom went back to college; 
she became a teacher. She's been my biggest role model. I wanted to be a teacher. I thought it was the most 
awesome thing in the world." 
  
Cooley didn't even play varsity football until his senior year at Logan High School in Utah. He was more 
successful on the wrestling mat, where he was an All-American, and in the classroom, where he made the 
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National Honor Society. Cooley starred as a senior to earn a football scholarship to his hometown school, but he 
didn't become a college starter until late in his junior season. 
  
In short, as Cooley told the students, his NFL stardom has been a surprise. So was the e-mail that principal 
Darryl Williams recently received telling him Blair had been selected by the Redskins Charitable Foundation as 
one of Cooley's schools. 
  
"I get a whole lot of e-mails about things like this, and I thought it was too good to be true," Williams said. 
 
Despite Blair's high-profile math, science and computer science magnet, college/career information coordinator 
Lori Kearney said about 90 percent of the 640 seniors would meet Cooley's low-income requirement. 
  
"I thought his speech was really great," said Yelena Johnson, 17, who has been accepted at the University of 
Miami, where she plans to study psychology. "I really admire him for coming and being such a good influence 
on us." 
  
Kekura Musa, 18, said he should win the scholarship, which he wants to use to study business at American or 
Hofstra, because he works hard and does well in school, roots for the Redskins and is a 130-pound champion 
wrestler, just like Cooley was as a ninth-grader. 
  
And although Cooley majored in art, the winner doesn't have to be an artist - just a serious student.  
"It's a demanding job as far as paying attention and learning plays," Cooley said. "I'm not the kind of guy who 
can just show up on the football field and play. I'm not the fastest guy. I do well because I know what to do. 
Education has helped me, and I'm excited to try to help these kids." 
  
Cooley said that when he's done with football, he could see himself teaching art and coaching football on the 
high school level. 
  
But for now, he can best help kids with his message and his money. 
  
"I really want to be involved in the community," Cooley said. "This scholarship program was part of the plan. 
I'm excited about it. I think it's going to be very cool."  
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Phillip Daniels 

 

Daniels's Will to Play Again Drives His Furious Comeback 

 

By Mike Wise 
The Washington Post 
August 18, 2009 

On the bus ride up to Baltimore last Thursday night, stuck with his teammates in traffic on I-95, Phillip Daniels 
watched a thunderstorm come and go. "Then, all of a sudden, I just remember getting emotional," the 
Washington Redskins' aging defensive lineman said. "Emotional about a preseason game."  

Fourteen-year veterans, it should be noted, don't cry over exhibitions; they try to get out of them. Make an 
excuse about their tight hamstring. Complain of tendinitis. Use anything to escape the drudgery of another 
training camp and preseason.  

But as Daniels sat quietly in the middle of the bus, as the rain pitter-pattered against his window, as he listened 
to gospel music, he felt his insides percolating -- feelings coming up he didn't know were there.  

"Because of faith, I have a brand new day  

"The sun will shine -- and I will be okay  

"That's when I told the storm!"  

Tears formed in the corner of Daniels's eyes as the words of Greg O'Quin 'N Joyful Noize played in his headset. 
The strongest man on the roster -- able to squat 722 pounds in one of those must-click YouTubes -- let it go.  

"Every time the rain hit the window, it made me think of a teardrop," he said. "After everything that happened a 
year ago, I just felt so much joy -- joy that I was back."  

Playing in the NFL again.  

At age 36, a year after he lay in agony on the first day of training camp, clutching his left knee.  

Waiting for a motorized cart to take him away and his career to end.  

Wasn't it supposed to end that way for Phillip Daniels?  

"If you want the truth, I honestly had some doubt he could come back," said Greg Blache, the team's defensive 
coordinator. "I knew his will would be there, but there comes a time when life and age just trumps you. I only 
knew if anybody had the will, Phillip had the will."  
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His wife, Leslie, had to drive after surgery because he couldn't straighten his leg. When he would flip on the 
radio, he would inevitably hear, "He won't make it back. He's too old."  

"I heard that everywhere," said Daniels the third-oldest player on his team and the fourth-oldest active defensive 
lineman in the NFL. "Once I heard someone say, 'He's 35. He'll be 36 next year. There's just no way he plays 
again.' "  

Especially after the severity of the injury, how pained his left knee felt and looked.  

What a gruesome flashback: July 20, 2008, Jim Zorn's ominous first day of training camp, first hour of practice. 
First play of 7-on-7 drills and a mass of bodies dropped like dominoes at the line of scrimmage.  

As players began untangling limbs from one another and started to get up, Daniels stayed on the ground.  

The team originally hoped the knee was hyperextended, but Daniels knew. "I went to put weight on that leg on 
the way to the shower, and it almost folded in half," he said. Then he saw the face of Christopher Annunziata, 
the team physician who bore the bad news.  

Torn anterior cruciate ligament, the end to most athlete's seasons and often aging players' careers.  

Reggie Kelly, an 11-year tight end, broke down on HBO's "Hard Knocks" last week when he realized his season 
with the Cincinnati Bengals was over because of a ruptured Achilles' tendon. There was no film crew following 
Daniels around last year when the cart parked outside the training facility doors in Ashburn. But Daniels said 
his day of reckoning was much the same.  

"Once he told me, I pretty much cried from that point on," he said. "I came up to Dan Snyder's office, Vinny 
[Cerrato], Coach Blache, all the coaches came in. I couldn't stop crying. I wanted to be out there for my team so 
bad. I think I cried probably that night and a little bit the next day.  

"A very, very difficult moment for me. I didn't wish that on nobody."  

Determined to get back, he underwent rehabilitation in Chicago, where he has a home. He spent his own money 
to travel to every game and remain part of the team on Sundays.  

He also had one key element helping him through rehabilitation: a surreal work ethic in the weight room. The 
man is Bunyanesque, beginning with power-lifting competitions after his second year in the league. He found a 
group in Chicago and began adding bumpers anew, dead-lifting 660 pounds, bench-pressing 460 -- shocking 
gyms full of men with V-shaped torsos who could not believe he had major reconstructive knee surgery last 
July.  

"Three times a day, sometimes 10 hours a day, I rehabbed," he said. "Weights. Cardio. Physical therapy. 
Anything that could put me out there."  
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"I just wanted people to stop looking at the age thing as an excuse not to bring me back or that I can't play," 
Daniels said, a few months after the Redskins gave him a one-year deal. "Look at me as a player and what I can 
do for the team. People say I can't rush the passer anymore. I'm going to prove that thought wrong too."  

He pressured the quarterback on Thursday night and nearly intercepted a ball batted down by Andre Carter. 
Daniels was one of the last to leave the locker room at MT&T Bank Stadium.  

There is a real optimism in his mind, about rookie Brian Orakpo, another weight-room disciple creating havoc 
in the other guy's backfield -- a player "who reminds me of myself coming up, a young me," Daniels said.  

And there is optimism over adding a talent like Albert Haynesworth. "Hands-down, this is the best defensive 
line I've played on," he said. "Saying that, we have to prove it."  

But the reason he cried before last week's preseason game, why all the emotions came out, was because Daniels 
incredibly did the work to step on that field and start, to end his career on his terms.  

"I felt real emotional driving up on the bus, knowing that I'm back," he said. "All that I had went through, all the 
work I had put in."  

When someone told him most people in this town didn't believe he would play again, he shrugged his shoulders.  

"There were a lot of people in this country who didn't think I would play again," Daniels said. "The important 
thing was, I never felt that way."  

 

Fred Davis 

 

Joke’s off Redskins’ Davis 

 

By Ryan O’Halloran 
The Washington Times 
August 11, 2009 

Jim Zorn was dealing with numerous problems the day after his ugly NFL head coaching debut against the New 
York Giants when Fred Davis knocked on his door.  

Davis, one of the Washington Redskins' three second-round picks in 2008, was inactive and wanted to know 
why. Since Chris Cooley is a franchise tight end, Davis didn't expect major playing time but was confident he 
had done enough in training camp to earn a spot in formations that used two tight ends.  

"He asked, 'What do I have to do to not be inactive?' " Zorn said. "I laid it out for him."  

Zorn told the rookie from Southern Cal that he needed to immerse himself in the playbook and stop making 
mistakes in practice. He needed to earn the trust of the coaching staff. He needed to become a professional.  
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A year later, Zorn called that meeting a "significant thing." And as Monday's practice at Redskin Park showed, 
he plans on making Davis a big part of the passing game.  

"I really like what he's doing, and he's doing a lot of things," Zorn said. "One of the things we talked about last 
year was 'Make us put you on the field.' That's what he's done."  

As it was for Malcolm Kelly and Devin Thomas, Davis' rookie year - three catches for 27 yards and no 
touchdowns - was largely forgettable, bottoming out in November when Zorn said Davis wasn't playing because 
the coaches couldn't rely on him. With that message received, Davis carried his strong offseason into training 
camp. He hasn't missed a practice and is working at myriad positions.  

"It's like anything you do - do it more than once and you feel comfortable," Davis said. "That's how I feel about 
this system. I feel better about what I'm doing, knowing what to do and learning different positions. I'll feel 
even more confident when I finish camp."  

Davis is expected to get the bulk of playing time in the preseason. It will be his chance to confirm what the 
coaches are seeing in practice: His grasp of the offense is to the point that the Redskins can use two tight ends in 
several situations, which would free Cooley from some of his responsibilities in pass protection and let him get 
downfield. Cooley was on the field for 113 of Davis' 122 snaps last year.  

Cooley's team-high 83 catches were the most for a tight end in team history. If Davis can provide additional 
production - like Dallas rookie Martellus Bennett (20 catches) did for Jason Witten (81) - Cooley should catch 
more than one touchdown this year.  

Although Davis' production was subpar, it wasn't terrible compared to the other rookie tight ends. Of the 16 
drafted, only Bennett and starters John Carlson (55 catches for Seattle) and Dustin Keller (48 for the New York 
Jets) had more than 11 catches.  

Davis said his season began to derail when he overslept and missed a minicamp practice a week after the draft. 
He said the mistake paralleled a missed flight to California his freshman year of college, resulting in a 
suspension for the national championship game win over Oklahoma.  

"Between the coaches and you, you need to be reliable," he said. "The oversleeping mistake carried on and the 
coaches are trying to keep their jobs, so they don't really want to put a guy on the field they don't know what he 
can do. But now I think I've proved myself by being around here every day and working hard."  

Davis said he doesn't mind that his unexcused absence remains a topic; he even brought it up to illustrate how 
he hopes he has matured.  

"You always fight it," he said. "You can't have the mindset that people have forgotten about it. I had to make 
sure I wasn't a joke to them and that I was here to play football."  

Davis' transformation began in the final three games of last season, when he played 82 snaps. It continued this 
winter when he worked to drop from 260 pounds to 252. Last week, Davis texted Cooley to promise he 
wouldn't make any errors during practice.  
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"I thought that was very cool because he wants other guys on the team to hold him accountable," Cooley said.  

Said new tight ends coach Scott Wachenheim: "Fred knows where to line up. He's playing fast, and he's making 
plays. I watched every play he played last year, and where Fred has grown the most is he's learned what to do. 
When you know what to do, you play fast and aggressive. When you don't know what to do, you play hesitant."  

Where Davis was most effective Monday was finding a pocket of open space 10 to 12 yards downfield. He 
would catch, quickly turn and head up the field.  

The Redskins are desperately seeking a third receiving option to help Cooley and Santana Moss. If injuries 
prevent Thomas and Kelly from filling that role, Davis could develop into an option.  

"He wants to be a great player," Zorn said. "He's worked hard to get himself to where he is today, and I imagine 
as he continues through this preseason we're going to find him more ways to get him on the field and get him 
the ball."  

 

 
 

Reed Doughty 

 

Doughty to re-sign with the Redskins 

 
By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
March 11, 2009 
 
BALTIMORE | He attended the Ed Block Courage Award Foundation dinner Tuesday night as the Washington 
Redskins' 2008 winner. But Reed Doughty, who became an unrestricted free agent last month, isn't on any 
team's official roster.  
 
That will change Wednesday. Doughty told The Washington Times he will sign a one-year deal with 
Washington, keeping the safety with the club that drafted him in 2006.  
 
Doughty, who had been in negotiations with the Redskins and agent Dave Butz Jr. while also talking to "a 
couple of other teams," expects to battle second-year player Chris Horton for a starting job while resuming his 
role on special teams.  
 
"It's not just the money," Doughty said. "It's about how much I'll get to play and what my role will be."  
Doughty began the 2008 season in the starting lineup, but when he missed the Week 2 game against New 
Orleans with the flu, Horton stepped in. A seventh-round pick out of UCLA, Horton had two interceptions and a 
fumble recovery in the Redskins' win, which earned him NFC defensive player of the week honors. Soon, 
Horton claimed the job for good, and Doughty's season headed south. He missed the final 12 games of 2008, 
going on injured reserve when a pinched nerve led to back surgery Oct. 31.  
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"At first, my back just hurt a little. Next, I had a burning sensation down my left leg, and then my foot was 
kinda numb," Doughty said. "I thought I could play with it and hoped it wouldn't get worse. [The Redskins' 
medical staff] thought I had sciatica, but when I tried to get back on the field, I just wasn't myself. I didn't want 
to hurt the team."  
 
The Redskins decided not to offer him a contract last month, making him an unrestricted free agent.  
"It felt like I missed a large opportunity," Doughty said. "I had played well at the end of 2007, but last year I 
wasn't the player I knew I could be."  
Battling comes naturally to Doughty, a sixth-round NFL draft choice out of Northern Colorado who soared 
from spare part in 2006 to starter for the final six games of 2007 in place of the late Sean Taylor.  
Doughty's change in status came while he endured the health issues of infant son Micah, who was born six 
weeks prematurely and underwent a kidney transplant within a few months.  
 
Doughty's determination during his difficult year led to him receiving the honor - as voted on by Redskins 
players - at the annual banquet Tuesday. The award, named for the late, longtime Baltimore Colts trainer, goes 
to a player on each team who is a source of inspiration and courage for his teammates.  
 
"I'm honored that the guys thought enough of me to vote me the Redskins' winner," Doughty said.  
And with the offseason conditioning program starting next week at Redskin Park, Doughty will join them again 
as teammates. He began running three months after his back surgery and has started lifting weights.  
 
He said he's 100 percent and has received clearance to participate fully in the conditioning program.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
  

London Fletcher 

 

London Fletcher’s In the Mood to win 

He Leaves Offseason Discontent Behind 
 
By Rick Maese 
The Washington Post 
August 20, 2009 
 

Even though London Fletcher says he's hungry as ever, he isn't biting.  

Whispers about unhappiness over his contract?  

"I like my contract," he said.  
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Missing those offseason workouts?  

"Was I the only one who missed one?" he asked.  

And the perennial Pro Bowl snub?  

"All of those individual accolades are not my focus," the veteran linebacker said. "I'm thinking about how I can 
help this defense and this team."  

That's exactly what the Redskins like hearing from one of their most important players as the regular season 
creeps closer and closer. Not that they really needed to. Though Fletcher missed half the team's voluntary 
offseason training activities, Coach Jim Zorn says he never worried that any possible discontent would seep into 
training camp and the preseason.  

Neither will publicly discuss the exact nature of Fletcher's brief standoff, but Zorn said he was initially 
concerned enough to call Fletcher.  

"I wondered what was going on," Zorn said. "He said he had some personal things that he was taking care of. 
And it was fine. I heard what I needed to hear."  

Fletcher worked out far away from Ashburn during the offseason, spending time in Arizona with Ian Danney of 
Performance Enhancement Professionals, the same personal trainer who helped trim down the offensive line, 
which included shrinking tackle Mike Williams to 337 pounds.  

Fletcher has three years remaining on his contract. And though he had to watch the Redskins float big money to 
free agents such as DeAngelo Hall and Albert Haynesworth in the offseason, whatever was bothering him 
dissipated after speaking with Zorn, and Fletcher reported to Redskins Park midway through the offseason 
workouts.  

"I don't have any issues right now," Fletcher said this week. "The Redskins are very well aware of why I wasn't 
here during the offseason workouts. I was not the only person who was not here. But they knew why I wasn't. 
I'm happy right now."  

Talking to Fletcher gave Zorn the assurance he needed that the linebacker would again be ready to assume his 
role as the defense's leader. "He had a plan," Zorn said. "With other guys, I'd be much more likely to explain 
that he could be erring. If a guy's not established, I think it would be more of an advantage for him to be here. 
But it wasn't a crisis that he wasn't, because of who he is."  

Coaches love who Fletcher is: reliable, a leader, injury- and complaint-free. Skipping offseason workouts was 
out of character, but it's in the past, they say, because Fletcher reported to training camp as committed as ever.  

"He takes care of himself in the offseason, he knows what his body needs and he communicates with us well. 
He's always been that way," linebackers coach Kirk Olivadotti said. "London makes my life easier. He really 
does. He's very professional. He helps all the young guys. He just sets an example, not yelling and screaming or 
anything like that. He's always professional."  
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Only three players in the league have made more consecutive starts than Fletcher -- Brett Favre, Peyton 
Manning and Ronde Barber. In 11 seasons as a pro, Fletcher has led his team in tackles 10 times. In fact, no 
player in the NFL has more tackles this decade than Fletcher.  

But still, Fletcher has never been elected to the Pro Bowl, an annual irritation that became too much for him last 
season. When Pro Bowl rosters were announced, Fletcher surprised many with his outspoken comments. He 
called himself "the Susan Lucci of the NFL," referring to the soap opera star who was nominated for Emmy 
awards 19 times before finally winning.  

"I don't know if it was because I wasn't a first-round draft pick, I don't do some kind of dance when I make a 
10-yard tackle, I don't go out and get arrested," Fletcher told reporters last year. "I believe in playing the game 
the way it's supposed to be played. You look at my body of work and I've done that for 11 years, but because 
I'm not going out causing a lot of controversy, holding a private meeting with the coordinator saying this, this 
and this, causing a lot of strife on my team, I don't garner a lot of attention."  

That could change this season. The team is well aware that Fletcher isn't praised in every corner of the league. 
Aside from his dependability and his tackles (135 last season, tied for sixth in the league), Fletcher's stats aren't 
flashy. He has just three career touchdowns, had no interceptions and two forced fumbles last year, and hasn't 
had a sack since arriving in Washington.  

Coaches say Fletcher deserved recognition in previous years, and they'll do their part to help him finally earn 
that trip to the Pro Bowl.  

"One of the things I know in the back of our mind as a staff we want to try and help him achieve this, because 
he's deserving of it, because he does so much for us and he is such an unsung hero," defensive coordinator Greg 
Blache said. "So what we're going to try and do is try and put him in situations where he can kind of showcase 
his abilities and stuff. And I can do a better job of when I'm talking to the media and stuff, the production crews, 
talking about what he does and what he's capable of doing. A lot of it's salesmanship, and I can do a better job 
of selling him.  

"Some of the best players in football every year never go to [the Pro Bowl]. The guys that do their job, that are 
unsung heroes, the real backbones of football teams often get overlooked, but if we can get him to make a few 
of the flashy plays to go along with all the things he does, then it's just another feather in his hat."  

Fletcher insists the postseason recognition won't be in the back of his mind as he begins his 12th season. The 
truth is, even though he's 34, and whether he worries about the Pro Bowl or not, he could be better positioned 
for it than ever. Coaches say he hasn't lost a step and the defensive line in front of him could be the Redskins' 
most menacing in several years.  

Despite the key offseason additions to the defense, players and coaches agree that Fletcher is still the key piece.  

"London's the coach on the field," Blache said. "London takes the call. He can [interpret] it once things happen. 
There's certain things that I can call, but then once they break the huddle, he can see different things. He's got 
the ability and the leeway and the right to make checks and adjustments to take us out of a run front, and put us 
in a pass front or vice versa. To take and adjust the front from over to under. So he's got a lot of responsibility."  
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Cornelius Griffin 

 

Griffin is Skins’ last man standing 

 
By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
March 7, 2009 
 
It took just a week for Cornelius Griffin to be left all alone.  
 
The Washington Redskins cut linebacker Marcus Washington on Feb. 20. They then voided defensive end 
Phillip Daniels' contract. And on Feb. 27, the club allowed end Demetric Evans to become a free agent and 
hours later dispatched cornerback Shawn Springs, who, like Washington, was a victim of high salary and 
increasing infirmity.  
 
Just like that, Griffin was by himself, the lone survivor of the wave of players who came to Washington in 2004 
and revived a laggard defense.  
 
The Redskins have ranked among the NFL's top 10 defenses in four of the past five years, a span in which the 
club twice reached the playoffs.  
 
The defense of Griffin, Springs, Washington, Daniels and Evans arguably played its best during its 2004 debut 
although the Redskins finished 6-10 because of its 30th-ranked offense. Washington made the Pro Bowl. Griffin 
led the league in tackles for a loss, and Springs became the first defensive back to lead a team in both 
interceptions and sacks.  
 
"We didn't go to the playoffs, but that was probably my most memorable season," Griffin said Monday from his 
offseason home in Alabama. "No one gave us a chance. We practiced and played every day with a passion. We 
played lights-out football every play."  
 
The Redskins' interest in re-signing either Daniels or Evans rose Monday when the club cut end Jason Taylor. 
The Redskins still have starter Andre Carter on the right side of the line, but otherwise at end they have only 
skinny, little-used Canadian Football League refugee Chris Wilson, 2007 practice squad member Alex Buzbee 
and Rob Jackson, who hardly played last season as a rookie.  
 
The team only half-heartedly tried to re-sign Evans before he hit the market, but coach Jim Zorn said Tuesday 
he wants him back. Evans is willing to return but only as a starter.  
 
Daniels, 36, missed all of last season after tearing two knee ligaments on the first snap of training camp.  
So at least for now, Griffin is the last true holdover from that 2004 defense. Cornerback Fred Smoot was a part 
of it, but he then left for Minnesota before returning. Special teams ace Khary Campbell also was on that squad, 
but he hardly played on defense.  
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"I got to hold up the standard in the [locker] room," Griffin said. "The way we've been playing since '04, we got 
to keep doing it. Anytime you lose a buddy, especially one you've seen every day for five years, it makes you 
sad, but that's how the game is. You welcome the new guys, form a camaraderie with them and keep going."  
 
The big new guy is Albert Haynesworth, whose arrival figures to make life much easier for his new linemate. 
Griffin shouldn't face any double-teams playing next to the All-Pro tackle after having to contend with them 
while lined up alongside Kedric Golston, Anthony Montgomery or Lorenzo Alexander.  
 
"It's going to be great for the Redskins and great for me," Griffin said. "Albert will be the main focus, and that 
will leave me free. We're still going to stop the run first, but now we're going to get more pressure outside 
because Albert's inside and we'll collapse the middle. It should give me the opportunity to really penetrate and 
get pressure against the run and the pass. We already had a good rotation at the tackle position, and Albert 
makes our line better. We can be a dominant force inside."  
 
Defensive coordinator Greg Blache is a big believer in the discipline of his system, but he said he will adjust the 
scheme to better use the talents of the 6-foot-6, 320-pound Haynesworth.  
 
"You got to tweak it a little bit for Haynesworth because he can make things happen," Griffin said, laughing. 
"You got to make him comfortable where he can make plays."  
 
Although he misses his old pals, Griffin is excited about the prospects for next season.  
 
"It's going to be fun," Griffin said. "We should go into the season thinking nothing else except that we should be 
the No. 1 defense in the league. That should be our goal when we start working out: being No. 1 in every 
category."  

 

 

DeAngelo Hall 

 

The resurgence of Hall 

By: JOHN KEIM  
Examiner Staff Writer 
August 1, 2009  

ASHBURN – His mindset changed when he landed somewhere unexpected: the street. When the Oakland 
Raiders cut cornerback DeAngelo Hall last season, he knew it wasn’t just because of his play. The Raiders 
decided they no longer could afford to keep him. 
  
But he also knew his approach needed tweaking. 
  
“When I first got into the league, it was all about the Pro Bowls,” he said. “I was a hard worker. I got away from 
that when I was in Oakland. I got too cocky. I started reading the headlines, saw how much I was making and 
felt I didn’t need to work as hard. 
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“This league will humble you in a heartbeat.” 
  
And Hall felt properly humbled. He rattled off a list of his achievements in his first three years: two Pro Bowls 
and winner of the NFL’s fastest man competition in 2006. Then came the unemployment line after half a season 
with the Raiders. 
  
Then came his resurrection with the Redskins, who embraced him from the start. Hall played the last seven 
games with Washington, starting the final four. He intercepted two passes, one less than team leader Chris 
Horton. 
  
More importantly, Hall said, he redirected his career. 
  
“I probably grew more this last year and a half,” he said, “than in those first three years with all the success.” 
  
Secondary coach Jerry Gray said Hall impressed him in meeting rooms after his arrival last November. He 
called him a diligent, and great, note taker who constantly asked questions. Gray already liked Hall’s resume; he 
liked his approach even more. 
  
“He’s busting his tail to get back to that [Pro Bowl] level,” Gray said. “Sometimes you get bumps in the road 
and he had a couple, but we have to get past that.” 
  
The Redskins are banking on his continued growth. That’s why they signed him to a six-year, $54 million deal 
in February and later cut former No. 1 corner Shawn Springs. 
  
Critics called Hall immature, a problem in the locker room and overrated. 
  
“You always hear about someone before you get them,” defensive coordinator Greg Blache said. “I base my 
feelings on how people treat me and how they act once I know them. This guy has been phenomenal in the time 
he’s been here and I trust him explicitly. 
“He’s trustworthy and a team player and it’s not just about money. Everything I’ve asked him to do he’s done 
above and beyond the call of duty … . I don’t expect that to ever change.” 
  
Said Hall of the trust Blache has, “It feels good. … I had this so-called rep when I left Oakland and Atlanta. The 
guys I played for know that’s totally not me. I’m probably the consummate team guy and that probably got me 
in trouble more than I’d like. I stick up for my teammates, whether it’s on the field or off or in the media.” 
  
What will change is Hall’s role. Like Springs used to do, he’ll move inside to cover slot receivers in nickel 
situations. If the line, buoyed by tackle Albert Haynesworth, can pressure the passer, the passes will come out 
faster and possibly shorter. And if that’s the case, Hall could get more chances for interceptions. 
  
“I’m just so hungry,” he said. “I’m ready to work.” 
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DeAngelo Hall feels at home with Redskins 

 

DailyPress.com 
August 10, 2009 
 
Having been to the Pro Bowl twice, saddled with the nickname "MeAngelo" along the way, DeAngelo Hall is 
taking a more mature approach as he plans his next trip to Hawaii. 
 
The cornerback who in 2005 hoisted a sign that read, "Aloha, see you in Hawaii," after making an interception 
on "Monday Night Football" feels at home with the Washington Redskins after troubled times with the Atlanta 
Falcons and Oakland Raiders. 
 
"My mindset has changed so much over the last year and a half," Hall said after Sunday morning's practice. "At 
first, I felt like I knew everything. I felt like I knew what I needed to do to get right, but being here with 
(secondary) coach Jerry Gray and the rest of the coaches, they've definitely opened my eyes to a lot of things 
that I need to work on to just be a better, more consistent player and eventually be remembered as one of the 
best." 
 
Hall joined the Redskins during the 2008 season one day after the Raiders released him, who declared him a 
disappointment after eight games — and less than a year after signing him to a seven-year, $70 million deal. 
 
Hall didn't mesh with his teammates in Oakland, but the Chesapeake native and former Deep Creek High and 
Virginia Tech star fit right in with the Redskins, who re-signed him at the end of the year to a deal worth $54 
million over six years. 
 
"I can remember being in Oakland and coming home after games and telling my mom, who comes to every 
single one of my games from the Virginia Beach area, 'I'm just not happy. I wish I could go to another team. I 
wish I could give the money back.' To be able to be released as sort of a mutual agreement and have it work out 
for the best for me, that's something that really happened," Hall said. 
 
"To get a second chance on life, as far as football careers go, I wake up every morning excited to come to 
practice, excited to work, excited to get better. I'm just so ecstatic to be out here. ... That little bit of Atlanta and 
that Oakland experience matured me so much as a player and as a person." 
 
With Shawn Springs gone, Hall is the Redskins' undisputed No. 1 cornerback. 
 
Coach Jim Zorn has noticed Hall's maturity. 
 
"A guy like that could say, 'Hey, listen guys, I'm so good that (you can) just leave me alone and get out of my 
life,'" Zorn said. "But he listens to Jerry, and he really communicates." 
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Albert Haynesworth 

 

 

Redskins put NFC East on notice with signing of Haynesworth 

 
By Thomas George 
NFL.com 
February 27, 2009 
 
The earth just shook after that jumbo Albert Haynesworth deal. 
 
And it was not the dollars or the player or his new team, the Washington Redskins, that rumbled. 
 
No, that was every NFC East center and guard that must block this beast for two games a year, every year into 
the near future. 
 
NFL players snap to attention in regard to their peers. They gauge others’ contributions to their teams. They 
monitor the cash others garner. And most importantly, they peek across the line of scrimmage months before 
the first snap of each season to discern who is on the schedule and who are the matchups they must encounter. 
 
For most of the past seven seasons while he was in Tennessee, Albert Haynesworth would cause foes to take a 
second and third and fourth look. At 6-foot-6 and 320 pounds, he is a man among men, as intimidating an 
individual matchup as any you will find in the pro game. 
 
Little wonder the Redskins considered it a bargain to toss this player "quarterback-like" money, $100 million 
over seven years, $41 million guaranteed and $32 million in the first 13 months. It is a living-large deal for a 
gargantuan talent. 
 
I spoke with an NFL owner on Friday morning who said: "A lot more teams than I believe reported jumped in 
to try to get this player. We tossed our hat in there. We offered $75 million and I’m told they sort of smiled, 
politely said 'thank you, we’ve got a lot on the table to consider and we’ll get back with you.' I knew right then 
we were out of it. Imagine that $75 million in this instance only got you a nice conversation." 
 
Here is what the Redskins considered: 
 

• The talent – At age 27, Haynewsorth is in his prime and arrives with a ton of experience. He led the 
Titans last year in sacks with 8.5. Phenomenal impact, whether he lines up over center or on the wings. 
Routinely double-teamed inside. And outside versus tackles, launches them into the backfield, 
overwhelms them with his strength and push, the type offensive tackles are not used to seeing. Often 
plays the game in the opponent’s backfield.  

 
• His issues – They have been there, whether it is stomping a player in the face on the field or other off-

field, emotional woes in action and relationships. And are you getting a player who excelled in the final 
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year of his contract who will now coast or one mature and dedicated enough to give even more effort 
now that he is paid?  

 
Washington mulled it all. 
 
And answered, please sign here, Mr. Haynesworth. 
 
"You are talking about a guy who disrupts things and makes things happen," Vinny Certato, the Redskins' 
Executive Vice President of Football Operations, said. "Even though we were fourth in defense last year, we 
were not as good as we wanted to be in sacks and turnovers. He is a player who makes penetration in the 
running game, penetration in the passing game and in collapsing the entire pocket. Sherman Smith, our 
offensive coordinator, coached Albert at Tennessee. He gave him high praise as a player and person. We talked 
to our players about him, London Fletcher and Fred Smoot and some others. They were excited about the 
possibility of having him, all on board. They believe like we do -- this is one of those rare players that make 
everyone around him better." 
 
Carl Eller, Joe Greene, Reggie White -- pro football history is littered with the resounding impact that a tough, 
stout, nasty, dominant defensive lineman can bring. In the last two NFL seasons alone, the Giants rode to a 
championship on the heels of a rotating, ruffian group of defensive linemen and the Steelers did the same last 
season with linebacker James Harrison on occasion playing on the line as he grabbed NFL defensive player of 
the year honors and capped it all with a 100-yard interception return for a touchdown in the Super Bowl. 
 
"If you can’t rush the passer in this league, you have no chance," an NFL general manager said. "The 
quarterbacks are too good. Even the average ones can make plays with no pressure. Your guys up front have to 
be able to get to the quarterback. And those guys are becoming more and more a premium. Haynesworth in this 
free agency class? It was him -- and then everybody else." 
 
Teams will remind themselves of this as this April's draft approaches. 
 
You think there is not more pressure making these picks and more onus on scouting departments to be more apt 
in their projections? 
 
Consider that in the 2002 draft, Haynesworth was selected No. 15 by Tennessee. That meant 14 players were 
deemed better than him by the teams that selected prior. The choices, in order: David Carr, Houston; Julius 
Peppers, Carolina; Joey Harrington, Detroit; Mike Williams; Buffalo; Quentin Jammer, San Diego; Ryan Sims, 
Kansas City; Bryant McKinnie, Minnesota; Roy Williams, Dallas; John Henderson, Jacksonville; Levi Jones, 
Cincinnati; Dwight Freeney, Indianapolis; Wendell Bryant, Arizona; Donte Stallworth, New Orleans; Jeremy 
Schockey, Giants. 
 
That is a brutal bunch of whiffing on Haynesworth. 
 
 
Tampa Bay and Washington made the last calls for Haynesworth this time around and the Redskins won out. 
That means Tampa Bay took a shot and missed. If you are a Bucs fan this morning, you cannot like that 
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outcome. You get in it to win it, especially if you are in the final duo. The Redskins understood this. The Bucs, 
with the most cap space of any team in tow, could not and should not have lost this battle. 
 
Albert Haynesworth is all Washington Redskins now. He lives now in the NFC East. He fits right in with this 
division’s history of black-and-blue football. 
 
For the Giants, Cowboys and Eagles, the way they view and approach the Washington defense just drastically 
changed. 
 
 

Robert Henson 

 

Tragedy motivates Henson 

 
By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
June 8, 2009 
 
On the surface, all seems wonderful in Robert Henson's life.  
 
Henson soon will receive a bonus of roughly $100,000 to sign with the Washington Redskins, who chose him in 
the sixth round of April's draft. He's just three hours shy of a degree in criminal justice from Texas Christian 
University. His wife, Sarah, the youngest daughter of renowned pastor T.D. Jakes, is expecting their first child 
in August.  
 
But that's just how things look on the surface, perhaps from a distance.  
 
A closer look reveals a tattoo on his upper right arm, and a sadder story starts there. The name "Rudy" is inked 
there, the nickname of Henson's younger brother, Nicholas, the driving force of his life.  
 
It was St. Patrick's Day 1997 when Henson, then 12, woke up at 5:30 a.m. in the small house on the wrong side 
of Longview, Texas, that he shared with his mother, Samantha; Nicholas, then 10; and his younger sister, 
Tiffany. Shortly after awakening, Henson heard an explosion that sounded like someone had kicked a door 
down: It was the start of a fire that would consume the house. Henson was able to get his mother and sister out, 
but by the time he returned to the front room where he and Nicholas had fallen asleep playing video games, the 
force of the flames and the smoke proved too much.  
 
Firemen arrived quickly - Henson said "it felt like hours" - but they couldn't get to Nicholas. The Henson 
brothers used to sit on the front porch and talk about the future, when they both would play in the NFL.  
Now Robert will try to achieve that dream for them both.  
 
"It was the worst feeling ever," Henson said after a recent practice. "I felt like I let him down. I wasn't able to 
protect him like a big brother should. We were very close. He wanted to be like me in every way. We dressed 
the same. He was small, but he loved to play football. Everybody counted him out, but he made plays. He's 
pretty much the reason I kept playing football."  
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The tragedy didn't end there. Eight years later, Tiffany, then 14, was assaulted and shot nine times. She survived 
after 11 days in intensive care. And while he was at TCU, both of Henson's maternal grandparents died.  
 
"Robert had to grow up a little quicker than a lot of people," linebackers coach Kirk Olivadotti said. "He's 
experienced more at a young age than a lot of us will have ever to experience, hopefully. Those things probably 
give him a different perspective. Football's a release for him."  
 
He has channeled that into an aggressive style of play that fit his role on special teams with the Horned Frogs. 
He didn't become a full-time starter at linebacker until his senior year, and he was named first-team All-
Mountain West after making 73 tackles and intercepting two passes. In a 54-7 rout of Wyoming, Henson 
knocked two quarterbacks out of the game on fumble-forcing hits.  
 
"Robert loves football, but I do worry about him hurting himself or someone else," Samantha Henson said. "He 
has hit people so hard that he has given himself concussions."  
 
 
"Robert brings a punch," TCU coach Gary Patterson said. "He can run and hit, and he plays special teams with 
reckless abandon. He was an emotional leader on our team."  
 
Longtime Redskins linebackers Marcus Washington and Khary Campbell won't return this season, so the 
Redskins filled one of those vacancies in April's draft when they took Brian Orakpo with the 13th selection. The 
Redskins also return three players who started last season: middle linebacker London Fletcher, weakside 
linebacker Rocky McIntosh and the versatile H.B. Blades.  
 
If holdover Alfred Fincher sticks, that leaves well-traveled Robert Thomas, practice squad product Tyson 
Smith, fifth-round selection Cody Glenn, rookie free agent Darrel Young and Henson battling for one roster 
spot.  
 
His special teams experience could go a long way toward helping him earn that spot, and it seems he was 
drafted by a franchise that won't hold his height against him. At 6-foot and 242 pounds, Henson is shorter than 
most NFL linebackers, but he's taller than Fletcher and Blades.  
 
Expect to see his body flying around making plays when training camp starts late next month - because Henson 
doesn't want to go home to East Texas with a pink slip.  
 
"I've been fighting to be here my whole life," he said. "Football has been my only escape from the hard 
upbringing and all the tragedy that I've had. I take out my aggression on the field. I'm very, very aggressive at 
the point of attack. I'm great against the run, and I'm fast to the ball.  
 
"All you can ask for is a shot. I'm grateful for the opportunity. I just wanted to get my foot in the door. I plan on 
kicking it down."  
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Stephon Heyer 

 

 Heyer Finally Feels Like He’s In the Right Position 

 

By Rick Mase 
The Washington Post 
August 22, 2009 

His new place is only a few steps to his right, but at times, it still feels miles away.  

"It's not home yet," Redskins lineman Stephon Heyer said of the right tackle position. "But it'll come 
eventually."  

As the Redskins prepare for their second preseason game Saturday night, against the defending Super Bowl 
champion Pittsburgh Steelers, many eyes on the sidelines will be cast in Heyer's direction, studying his 
command of the right tackle spot. In the offseason, Coach Jim Zorn said the position was open for competition, 
but as training camp came to a close on Thursday, Heyer already seems to have established himself as the 
favorite to start to Week 1.  

Whether he's completely ready for the new task or not, those who've been watching Heyer's progress since he 
joined the team as an undrafted rookie two years ago, are continually amazed by it.  

"I remember when he first got here, I was like, 'What? Are they kidding me?' " said right guard Randy Thomas, 
who lines up alongside Heyer. "But you put the pads on him, he's like a beast. It's like night and day between 
this camp and his first."  

Left tackle Chris Samuels said Heyer is "light years ahead of where he used to be." He says that Heyer, despite 
being just 25 years old and having started just a dozen games, has the presence of an established veteran.  

"He's done an outstanding job sucking up as much knowledge as possible," Samuels said. "You can see it: His 
play has just improved tremendously."  

Heyer is key to the success of the team's most embattled and oft-criticized unit. For the offense to succeed, its 
line must block -- something it failed to do with consistency last season. And while the other linemen might 
have to fight off questions of age, Heyer is the only one in the group who's yet to prove himself.  

He's also probably the most unlikely starter on the Redskins' line. Heyer arrived at the University of Maryland 
seven years ago at 285 pounds. He stood 6 feet 6 and eventually packed on a lot more weight; he was listed at 
the start of training at 330. College coaches initially had trouble locating a size 22 cleat so Heyer could 
comfortably take the field. But he was never lacking in effort, said Terps Coach Ralph Friedgen.  

"He used to block against Shawne everyday, Shawne Merriman," Friedgen said of the menacing Chargers 
linebacker and former Terp. "And they would go at it tooth and nail. But Stephon did okay on him."  
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Heyer's college career stalled prior to his junior season when he tore his ACL during the first week of camp.  

"I always thought that he had the talent to be a first-day draft pick," Terps offensive line coach Tom Brattan 
said. "But he got hurt his junior year and missed the majority of the season, and he really played his fifth year 
here not at 100 percent."  

Redskins' offensive line coach Joe Bugel has said repeatedly that Heyer has enjoyed as good a camp as anyone 
the past three weeks, but coaches thought Heyer was raw when he first arrived in Washington. He was a big 
body who'd spent his entire college career playing left tackle, competent against the pass but like a lot of young 
linemen, slow to pick up the run.  

"If you say he was raw [coming out of Maryland], you'd say he was raw in a sense that he couldn't do anything 
physically for two years," Brattan said. "He was rehabbing his knee constantly, and I think he overcompensated 
and developed some bad habits to try to take the weight off that bad knee."  

When Heyer first reported to Redskins' camp, fellow linemen weren't sure what to make of the baby-faced giant 
with long, thick locks sprouting from his helmet. Samuels quickly took Heyer under his wing. The rest of the 
line was quick to follow when it became clear Heyer would survive the final cuts and make the roster.  

"It's come along year by year. I'm slowly accepted more and more," Heyer said. "It's not given to you right 
away. You have to earn it with this group and prove to these guys that you want to be here, that you're going to 
work hard and you want to help this team."  

Thomas estimates that he's played alongside a dozen tackles in his 10 years in the league. More than most 
positions on the team, offensive line requires newcomers to earn their way into good graces.  

"You just don't get it overnight," Thomas said. "We want to see what you can do, and we want to see it in a 
game. Practice in shorts doesn't mean as much to us. We want to see how you help in game time."  

By the end of training camp last year, Heyer had earned not only his teammates' respect but also a strong vote of 
confidence from coaches. Left tackle was a dead end for him -- Samuels has been named to six Pro Bowls at 
that position and has no plans to walk away -- so they started teaching Heyer the right tackle spot, eventually 
naming him the Week 1 starter.  

But injury spoiled Heyer's coming out party when he suffered a shoulder injury in Week 3. When he was again 
healthy, Heyer failed to regain the starting job from veteran Jon Jansen. But when Samuels went down with a 
triceps tear late in the season, Heyer was back in the lineup, finishing the year at his old left tackle position.  

"I played so long on the left side, and this is just not natural," he said of his new role, "where everything just 
happens. Before, I could get out of bed, and I'm a right tackle. Here, it's still playing with things, seeing where 
my feet work best, trying different things with my hands. I'm still getting better."  

With Samuels healthy and Jansen no longer wearing burgundy and gold, Heyer again entered camp determined 
to prove himself. The blocking assignments are similar, but the footwork is a big adjustment. He hopes to show 
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against the Steelers that he's improving with each game. And even though he's a front-runner to anchor the right 
side of the line this season, he's careful about taking the responsibility for granted.  

"I learned it last year: You get humbled every day. You could be here one day and gone the next. I know that," 
Heyer said. "That's the NFL. Every day isn't guaranteed here. It takes just one game or one practice or one drill 
and you could lose everything.  

"All I can do is just keep working at it, working at it, working at it. It'll start feeling like clockwork and before 
you know it, I'll have that feeling of comfort, you know. I'll feel like I'm a right tackle."  

 

Chris Horton 

 

 

Seventh heaven 

 
By Ryan O’Halloran 
The Washington Times 
April 20, 2009 
 
Only when the Denver Broncos used the 220th pick in last year's draft on a safety did Chris Horton really start 
to worry.  
 
Before Arizona State's Josh Barrett was selected, Horton remained convinced his name would appear at the 
bottom of the television, finally allowing him to exhale and then start preparing to make an NFL roster.  
 
But then Barrett's name appeared. Only 31 picks remained.  
 
"I actually know Josh, and I would have taken a chance on a guy like that, but what some of the other teams 
were doing, I was asking myself, 'How? What more could I have done in college to be drafted a little higher?' " 
Horton said. "All I wanted to see was my name go across the screen."  
 
Finally, with the 249th pick, Horton got the call. The Washington Redskins, who had drafted a safety earlier in 
the day, were his new team.  
 
The phone call moments earlier from the Buffalo Bills asking whether he wanted to sign as an undrafted free 
agent and then covert to linebacker became a memory, as did queries from the Oakland Raiders and the New 
York Giants.  
 
Horton was a Redskins safety... and developed into the best seventh-round pick of 2008.  
 
It was yet another example of how teams - thanks to private knowledge and a little bit of luck - can find gold in 
the seventh round.  
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Because of compensatory picks awarded for losing free agents, last year's seventh round consisted of 45 picks. 
Twenty-four players appeared in at least one game, but only three - Horton (10), Indianapolis guard Jamey 
Richard (seven) and St. Louis linebacker David Vobora (one) - started a game. Horton finished with 76 tackles.  
 
"I told Chris what I tell all my guys - all you want is a helmet," said DeWayne Walker, a former Redskins 
assistant who was Horton's defensive coordinator at UCLA. "It's all about the opportunity - as a draft pick or as 
a free agent - and he took advantage."  
 
Pac-10, not SEC  
 
Just as he would defy expectations by quickly working his way from seventh-round pick to NFL starter, Horton 
made the unconventional decision to head west after graduating from De La Salle High School.  
 
"I could have gone to some school in the SEC where they pound the ball all day and had 300 or 400 tackles," he 
said. "But I figured, why not go to UCLA? I knew I could tackle. It's what I do. But I wanted to enhance my 
game and learn how to cover."  
 
The Pac-10 is a pass-first conference, and Horton was able to round out his game.  
 
"It helped him tremendously," said Walker, the new coach at New Mexico State. "The run game was never his 
problem. The Pac-10 is similar to the NFL in terms of the pro-style offense, so we really tried to help Chris in 
the passing game."  
 
Horton made 238 tackles in 41 college games, including a 90-tackle senior year that earned him all-conference 
recognition. He was invited to the scouting combine and ran a 4.51-second 40-yard dash.  
 
Although he wasn't invited to any individual workouts by teams, he was confident of being drafted - but not 
early because he figured teams would gloss over how he wasn't the flashiest player on the field. But he was one 
of the most productive ones.  
 
"A lot of people said I couldn't run fast and I had tight hips and things like that," Horton said. "If I was a model, 
then you could judge on those kinds of things. But I'm a football player. When you turn on the film and look at 
me, you see a productive player in a conference where they throw the ball."  
 
Horton spent draft weekend at his mother's house in New Orleans. Like most players, he vowed not to watch the 
draft. Of course, he couldn't take his eyes off the screen.  
 
Watching with him during various points of the weekend were his brother, an aunt and several cousins.  
 
Saturday was low-stress because Horton knew he wouldn't go in the first two rounds. The family feasted on 
turkey wings, corn bread, gumbo and baked macaroni and cheese.  
 
In the picks leading up to No. 249, Horton was on the phone with a Buffalo coach. The linebacker idea didn't 
appeal to him. On the other line was a call from the 703 area code (Northern Virginia).  
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"I thought it was going to be another free agent call," he said.  
 
Redskins safeties coach Steve Jackson wasn't surprised Horton was still on the board come the final round.  
 
"Most people are looking for production - he should have this many interceptions, this many tackles, he should 
do this, he should do that," Jackson said. "A lot of times, playing safety is really boring, but you need a guy 
who, when he gets the action, isn't wrong. A linebacker can miss a tackle, and the safety is there. A safety can't 
miss."  
 
The Redskins also drafted safety Kareem Moore, but knowledge of how Horton played on the field would help 
them select an instant playmaker.  
 
Inside information  
 
Horton materialized as part of the Redskins' plans because of his connection to Walker.  
 
A Redskins assistant from 2004 to 2005, Walker used a system at UCLA that had several similarities to the 
Redskins', and he thought Horton would be a good fit. When asked, he gave high reviews of Horton to the front 
office and scouting staff. Jackson also spoke with former UCLA running backs coach Eric Bieniemy, who 
recruited Horton out of New Orleans.  
 
"DeWayne's insight was the system and the technical stuff and how he picked things up," Jackson said. "Eric 
gave insight because he knew Chris when he was in high school and what he was like as a person."  
Said Walker: "Once he got used to the speed of the game, he felt he knew what he would be doing."  
 
Especially when the Redskins draft in the seventh round Sunday, just that morsel of information could decide 
whom they select.  
 
"If he plays for a guy I trust, I'll introduce him, and even though you see things you may not particularly like, 
you give him the benefit of the doubt based on the recommendation," Jackson said.  
 
Late in the draft, the Redskins' philosophy is to take a player that Jackson said "has at least one redeeming 
quality. ... He has to have something, and then you work on the other things."  
 
Horton's qualities were his coverage ability and competitiveness. His study habits made an immediate 
impression.  
 
"As soon as Chris got here and we started meeting, the guys have notebooks but his would be filled - not just 
two, three lines," Jackson said. "He would have a full page of notes and then questions. When he got here, he 
would do ugly things, but the next thing I knew, he would be taking an interception the other way."  
 
Horton wound up with a team-high three interceptions. Now a player with starting experience, Horton said 
second-day prospects shouldn't watch the draft. Once they do get picked, he said they should forget about when 
they got selected.  
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"I was bummed that I went No. 249, but I was happy because I'll always be remembered as a seventh-round 
pick that made a team and played," he said. "You can't worry about where you're picked because there's no 
pressure. If you come out every day and go to work, the coaches will notice."  

 

 

Malcolm Kelly 

 

Albright won’t look back 

 
By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
June 2, 2009 
 
Malcolm Kelly tried to make Monday no big deal. It was just an organized team activity, and Kelly has caught 
passes in NFL games. And he had been running routes on the Redskin Park fields the past few weeks, testing 
his oft-repaired left knee.  
 
But there were still smiles when the second-year receiver from Oklahoma participated with everyone else as the 
Washington Redskins resumed OTAs.  
 
Kelly hadn't juked a cornerback since his injury-marred rookie season ended in December with only three 
catches for 18 yards in five games. On orders from Redskins owner Dan Snyder and executive vice president 
Vinny Cerrato with input from team doctors and trainers, Kelly had the knee scoped in January for the second 
time in five months. He stayed off the field until May and didn't test a defender until Monday.  
 
"When I rolled out of my bed this morning, I was like, 'It's been a long time coming,' " Kelly said. "I was just 
anxious to get back out there. It's one thing to run against air for the last two or three weeks, but when you have 
to read the coverages, it makes it a little more complicated."  
 
Kelly said the knee - which caused some teams to shy away from him before the Redskins chose him with the 
51st pick in 2008 - wasn't an issue Monday. Coach Jim Zorn, frustrated when Kelly and fellow second-round 
receiver Devin Thomas flunked the conditioning test that began training camp last summer, wasn't so sanguine - 
not after Kelly's knee was a problem throughout 2008.  
 
"What was nice was that we didn't have to give him any rest," Zorn said. "He just took his normal reps. We 
didn't limit him in any way. ... That was a tremendous sign, but ask me again tomorrow because I'm hopeful we 
can do it again."  
 
Veteran Santana Moss had a rookie year with the New York Jets that was eerily similar to Kelly's. Moss, a first-
rounder in 2001, injured his left knee during his rookie training camp and caught just two passes for 40 yards in 
five games.  
 
So Moss has made a point of reassuring Kelly that he can learn from his tough start.  
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"You gotta go through hardship and see how it feels," Moss said. "I didn't know how to take it because I was 
young. I look back on it and say it built me to be where I am now."  
 
For all his innate gifts and hard work, the 5-foot-10 Moss can never match the size of the 6-4 Kelly. So the 
Redskins hope the 22-year-old, who caught 111 passes for 1,814 yards and 19 touchdowns in his final two 
seasons at Oklahoma, will be the big receiver they have lacked for years.  
 
"His hands are absolutely awesome," Zorn said. "He's one of these guys that can pluck the ball with one hand 
out of the air. But as big as he is, his explosiveness off the line of scrimmage is something to watch. What I'm 
looking for is to help improve him as he moves downfield, as he's coming out of breaks, because he is tall."  
 
As for Kelly, he's aiming to be on the field for the final seven OTAs, to pass the conditioning test in July and 
then to produce the way he believes he can.  
 
"You don't want to be sitting over there watching everybody else play, especially when you've been making 
plays your whole life," he said. "That's what really pushes me every day. Going into this season, I got a big chip 
on my shoulder. I got a lot to prove."  
 
 

Marcus Mason 

 

 

Mason hopes to earn a longer stay 

 
By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
May 12, 2009 
 
Forgive Marcus Mason if he's experiencing a serious case of deja vu.  
When the Washington Redskins claimed him off waivers from the New York Jets on April 28, Mason was in 
the same position he had been in each of the past two offseasons: fourth on the depth chart at running back and 
just looking for a chance to play.  
 
With the Redskins, he must wait for that chance behind three-time Pro Bowl pick Clinton Portis; Ladell Betts, a 
former 1,000-yard runner; and special teams ace Rock Cartwright.  
 
Still, the 5-foot-9, 215-pound Mason, who also spent time with the Baltimore Ravens, believes that this season 
can be the one in which he finally emerges from the shadows and takes a place on the active roster.  
 
"I'm really glad to be back," the Potomac native said. "I've been with two other organizations since I left, and 
this is where I want to be. Not just because it's home. I'm comfortable here. I know the guys and the coaches, 
and they know me. I think everything that happened to me last year has made me an even better professional. I 
have another opportunity, and I'm planning to make the most of it."  
 
That seemed to be what Mason did last summer, too.  
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A year after spending all but the opening week on Washington's practice squad, the Youngstown State product 
led the NFL with 317 preseason rushing yards on an average of 4.8 yards a carry.  
 
That, however, wasn't good enough to earn Mason a roster spot with Washington, and a series of moves, cuts 
and signings followed.  
 
A day after being cut, Mason signed on to the Ravens' practice squad. Eight weeks later, the Jets claimed him. 
After six weeks on the inactive list, he was waived. Twelve days later, the Jets re-signed him to the practice 
squad, where he finished the year.  
 
He thought he had gotten a break when the Jets hired Rex Ryan, the former defensive coordinator of the 
Ravens, as their new coach.  
 
"I never really got a chance to show what I could do with the Jets last year," Mason said. "I thought that was 
going to change when they hired Rex, but then they drafted a back."  
 
And a day after New York took Iowa's Shonn Green in the third round, Mason was no longer with the Jets.  
 
So now the 24-year-old Mason, who set the Maryland high school career rushing record at Georgetown Prep, is 
back to fight the long odds of making Washington's roster.  
 
"We weren't fortunate enough to get a guy in the draft with the limited amount of picks we had, and we needed 
another back," running backs coach Stump Mitchell said. "The Jets let Marcus go, and we were glad to bring 
him back. Marcus is in a situation where he needs guys at other positions not to get hurt so that we have to carry 
an extra player at that position."  
 
But Mitchell believes that Mason has what it takes to make it in the NFL.  
 
"Marcus has good vision, excellent run skills, excellent hands," Mitchell said. "He can do it. He's just been 
behind guys who are pretty daggone good - not just here but in Baltimore and New York, where they had 
Thomas Jones and Leon Washington."  
 
Mitchell disputed the idea that Mason struggled to master pass protection in coach Jim Zorn's West Coast 
passing scheme, noting that a subpar effort in the Redskins' preseason finale helped doom Mason last summer. 
Mason believes he learned another lesson, too.  
 
"What I'm going to do different this year is focus more on special teams," he said. "Clinton and Ladell are great 
backs. I understand what my role is. No matter how well I run the ball, I have to be a better special teams player 
if I'm going to make the team."  
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Rocky McIntosh 

 

 

Productive offseason for McIntosh 

 
By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
April 12, 2009 
 
During his first two years as a starting linebacker for the Washington Redskins, Rocky McIntosh was as quiet as 
can be.  
 
Middle linebacker London Fletcher served as the defense's unquestioned leader. Marcus Washington always 
chatted and danced on the strong side. McIntosh, on the weak side, was all business, on and off the field.  
 
But McIntosh has shed some of that shyness this offseason. Fletcher hasn't attend conditioning workouts at 
Redskin Park, Washington was released in February because of injuries and a high price tag, and veteran 
backup Khary Campbell remains unsigned.  
 
McIntosh, heading into his fourth season, suddenly is the senior linebacker at Redskin Park.  
"I never played that role in the past, but I'm vocal when I have to be," he said. "I've got the most playing time 
here, so I can definitely be a help to guys."  
 
McIntosh said he hasn't heard from Fletcher or Washington since the season ended, but he sees Campbell since 
they're Northern Virginia neighbors.  
 
"Those are my guys," McIntosh said. "I learned from them. They set the tempo, Khary with special teams and 
Marcus on defense. ... It would be great to have them back and try to build on what we did last year."  
The Redskins ranked fourth on defense in 2008; McIntosh, who suffered a major knee injury in December 
2007, played all 16 games, starting 15. He ranked second on the team with 88 tackles.  
 
Campbell called McIntosh one of the Redskins' "do-it-all guys."  
 
Said McIntosh: "I'm an OK guy, an average guy, but I'm not great. As a defense, we weren't great. We were No. 
4, but why not be No. 1? I didn't make it to the Pro Bowl, and we didn't make it to the playoffs. That's what's 
you're striving for."  
 
McIntosh has loftier goals for 2009.  
 
"Last year, I was rehabbing to get back, and I went straight into training camp [without a break]," McIntosh 
said. "This time around has been a lot less stressful. This year, I want to be a very explosive guy. I want to blow 
guys up every play. In college, that's the way I was, a little bit more relaxed out there, creating a bigger impact."  
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McIntosh is doing that at Redskin Park. After nearly three years of staying "behind the curtains," McIntosh had 
become more involved in community service and in players association matters. He also commandeered an 
empty work space in the public relations department, acting as a quasi-intern to learn what happens behind the 
scenes.  
 
"Rocky's overcome adversity," Campbell said. "When you're able to do that, [you] tend to be more confident 
and have fun."  
 
But McIntosh, who was involved for two years in a South Carolina commercial real estate company, didn't 
attend a recent three-day seminar for NFL players at Penn's Wharton School of Business just for fun.  
 
"Football isn't going to last forever," said McIntosh, who has degrees in English and criminology and will 
consider graduate school or law school when his football career ends. "I want to make sure that I keep my mind 
rich. ...  
 
"You've got a little window when you're not working on football during the offseason, and I take advantage of 
that. Don't just go home and sit on your butt. Be productive somehow."  
 
 

Marko Mitchell 

 

 

Redskins rookie has the tools, but still faces an uphill climb 

 
By Mark Viera 
The Washington Post 
June 5, 2009 
 
Marko Mitchell was a basketball player who discovered football late in high school, coming to the Washington 
Redskins by way of two junior colleges and the University of Nevada. He was the wide receiver who turned 
heads by running the 40-yard dash in 4.49 seconds at the NFL combine. He was the prospect gifted with a 6-
foot-4 frame that casts a shadow over most cornerbacks.  
 
But Mitchell, a seventh-round pick, is still relatively unknown and unproven outside of Redskins Park. He has 
physical tools -- his size and speed attracted Washington, which graded him highly entering the draft -- but he 
lacks a football pedigree and is still learning his position.  
 
And because he played in the Western Athletic Conference, a non-Bowl Championship Series conference, there 
is still the question of how he will adapt to the NFL.  
 
"I really don't know," Mitchell said when asked recently where he would gauge his comfort on the practice 
field. "But I can really say I progressed from the first day. I'm understanding the offense more, and the guys I'm 
going against."  
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The Redskins have two established starting wide receivers in Santana Moss and Antwaan Randle El. This 
season, they also will be counting on second-year wide receivers Malcolm Kelly and Devin Thomas to have a 
heightened role in Coach Jim Zorn's version of the West Coast offense, which employed a number of three- and 
four-receiver formations last season.  
 
Mitchell is among a cadre of young receivers on the periphery working to nudge James Thrash, a 12-year NFL 
veteran, out of the fifth wide receiver spot. Thrash, 34, has not attended the Redskins' organized team activities 
because of a neck injury. Others competing for the job include Roydell Williams and Trent Shelton.  
 
"In college, you have a freshman or a sophomore or a walk-on," Mitchell said. "But here you have people who 
started on other NFL teams in front of you. You got to show you can play just the same way as a lot of these 
guys."  
 
Mitchell did not start playing football until his junior year of high school. The York, Ala., native considered 
himself a basketball player first, and said he played football "because it was something to keep me occupied 
until basketball season started."  
 
After playing two years of football, Mitchell drew interest from the University of Alabama. He did not score 
high enough on his SATs to attend, so he went to Itawamba Community College in Mississippi. He did not play 
football there because, he said, the school gave away a scholarship it had promised to him.  
 
After one year, he transferred to Mesa Community College in Arizona. The coaches there had never seen 
Mitchell play. Mitchell had never visited the campus. But it did not take long before he made his mark.  
 
"When I first met him, I figured he was another tall, skinny kid who wants to play receiver," Ron Daugherty, 
Mesa's wide receivers coach, said in a telephone interview. "I train receivers every Saturday, and I had a group 
of returning guys and a few fresh faces. And we were working on a Saturday, and he wouldn't drop a pass. It 
didn't matter where you threw it, the kid caught everything. After that Saturday, I went down and told the coach 
this kid could be pretty good."  
 
Mitchell transferred to Nevada and played there for three seasons. He stood out because of his speed, size and 
ability to sprint past or reach over defensive backs. As a junior in 2007, Mitchell emerged as Nevada's top 
receiver, with 53 catches for 1,129 yards. His 21.3 yards per catch average that year ranked second nationally. 
As a senior, he was named first-team all-WAC.  
 
But Mitchell's productivity was also a product of Nevada's relatively weak schedule and its unique pistol 
offense, which relied on a strong running game to set up the play-action pass.  
 
"It was real good for Marko," Scott Baumgartner, the Nevada wide receivers coach, said by phone. "He made 
some big plays downfield. It gives us big play opportunities downfield off the play-action pass."  
 
Mitchell is still learning the finer points of the wide receiver position: route running, getting in and out of 
breaks, using proper footwork. And while Mitchell's long strides give him speed to stretch the field, they do not 
engineer quickness.  
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"The nuances in terms of leverage and everything you can pick up," Randle El said of learning the receiver 
position. "But if you've got the ability to catch and run and just make plays when the ball's in the air, you've got 
your foot in the door. I think he's got his foot in the door. He can run fairly decent routes. He's shown he can 
make some plays. Now it's a matter of him doing it consistently, every time his name is called."  
 
 
 

Santana Moss 

 

The Key to Redskins’ Success Continues to Rest With Moss 

 

By Barry Svrluga 
The Washington Post 
August 10, 2009 

There are a pair of tubs outside the locker room at Redskins Park, shielded from both the sun and the rain by a 
tent, and on Thursday morning Santana Moss hobbled up to one of them and slid in, uniform pants, thigh pads 
and all. The relief washed over his face, because the ice-cold water in what amounts to a kiddy pool hit his 
hamstring, his 30-year-old hamstring, and the tightness began to go away.  

Moss sat in the frigid water, staring out past the edge of the tent to the drizzle that came on down as his 
Washington Redskins teammates made their way off the practice field. On into the locker room went tight end 
Chris Cooley, the man who caught more balls than any other Redskin last year. On into the locker room went 
Devin Thomas and Malcolm Kelly, the second-year wide receivers who must develop in order for the Redskins' 
offense to improve. And on into the locker room went the linemen who are entrusted with opening holes for 
running back Clinton Portis and protecting quarterback Jason Campbell.  

Moss garnered attention only when cornerback Carlos Rogers, whose own calf was wrapped tightly, saw him in 
the tub, pointed and smiled. "I need it, man," Moss called out, and went back to staring past his teammates.  

In a training camp in which Moss is easy to overlook, it is imperative the Redskins don't do just that. On 
Saturday, he sat out the Redskins' first scrimmage of the preseason with that hamstring strain, making it easier 
for Washington's defense to dominate. His frame is just 5 feet 10 and 200 solid pounds, but his impact on the 
team's ability to stretch the field is enormous.  

"The whole passing game," said wide receivers coach Stan Hixon, "runs through Santana."  

This August, no defensive coach in the NFC East is preparing a game plan that might stop Kelly or Thomas, 
who are unproven and, outside of Ashburn, scarcely discussed. As Moss said, "I know what I can do," and that 
means defensive coaches do, too. If one Redskins wideout is to come up in discussions beyond the walls of 
Redskins Park, it is Moss, and only Moss.  

"He's got a full knowledge of the offense now, too," said Coach Jim Zorn.  
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That, then, would seem to indicate that Moss could improve on his fine 2008 season, a year in which he caught 
79 passes for 1,044 yards, the third 1,000-yard season of his eight-year career, his second in four years with the 
Redskins.  

But that little tightening of the hamstring last week is both a warning of Moss's past and, potentially, a harbinger 
of his future. Though Moss has generally been durable during his time with the Redskins -- missing four games 
total in his four years, two each in 2006 and '07 -- he has an acute sense of injuries, of his own finely tuned 
body parts. So in each of the last two offseasons, he has prescribed himself something he used to abhor: rest.  

"I should've did this when I was younger, honestly," he said. "I was one of those guys that just [doesn't] know 
how to stay out of the gym. And you know, when college kids get ready for the combine [in the spring], I'd be 
in there with them, like I got to get ready for something. And then you look at the seasons, and how they pan 
out and how you feel, I kind of start saying to myself like, 'Man, I done had two seasons already.' "  

That, though, is about all you'll get from Moss by way of discussing his physical well-being. Last year, when 
one of his hamstrings tightened during a game in Detroit, causing him to sit out practices but ultimately no 
game time, Moss loathed giving daily updates on how he felt. He is following that line of thinking this season, 
too, calling his latest setback the "same old same old" on Sunday, when he again sat out the Redskins' workout.  

"All you can do is go day by day, man," he said. "Me telling you every day something is getting better -- you 
see me practicing, you'll know I'm ready to go. Other than that, man, all I can do is go day by day."  

Zorn and the Redskins, though, need Moss on the field not only for what he can do to defenses -- "He's the guy 
we know we can go deep to," Campbell said -- but also for the trickle-down effect he has on the offense.  

"This is our fifth year together," Hixon said. "And what I was telling him in year one, two and three, he's telling 
the younger guys now."  

That includes aspects of the game only coaches and players with a complete knowledge of the offense can pick 
up. Zorn, for instance, said he can have conversations with Moss about the subtleties of a certain play that he 
simply can't have with Kelly or Thomas, because they don't yet understand the game at that level.  

"He's learning how to beat defenders with the patterns that we've got," Zorn said. "Where maybe last year, 
where he was just learning terminology and a route, now he's learning how to run it to beat a defender. He's 
trying to know whether he can cut his split down, widen his split. He's trying to learn if he can take a little time 
on the release, or whether he's got to go and just get there. Based on his knowledge of the pattern itself, he's 
getting better and better."  

Because of that, Zorn's West Coast system allows for Moss, more than any other receiver, to tinker his routes 
within a certain play. Hixon said he has to work with Moss to slow things down -- "He's not a patient guy," 
Hixon said -- because he sometimes is so anxious to get the ball that he cuts off a pattern at, say, 18 yards rather 
than the 20 it's supposed to be run. But as long as he and Campbell are communicating well, Moss can 
improvise a bit.  
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"Santana plays with imagination," Hixon said. "So as a coach, the head coach and the coordinator have got to 
give him some leeway to be creative. If the [defensive back] is still seeing the same route run the same way 
every time, they hop on it. He'll run the same route about three different ways."  

To do that, though, he has to be able to run. Moss celebrated his 30th birthday, which was June 1, in fine style, 
with parties at a Washington nightclub and a Miami hotel, with fellow University of Miami players, Redskins, 
even a lingerie show. But in that ice-cold tub in the heat of an August training camp, such celebrations can seem 
so long ago.  

"I know what I need to do to get ready," Moss said, "and that's what I'm going to do."  

 

Brian Orakpo 

 

 

Agreement with Orakpo Sweetens Smooth Start 
Redskins' Top Pick Will Join Team's Laid-Back Setting 

By Rick Maese 
Washington Post Staff Writer 
Friday, July 31, 2009  

The Washington Redskins opened their first day of training camp with plenty of energy and enthusiasm, but 
they were still minus one key player. They won't have that problem on Day Two. The team came to contractual 
terms late Thursday night with their lone holdout, first-round draft pick Brian Orakpo.  

Orakpo, a 6-foot-4, 260-pound defensive end from the University of Texas, agreed to a five-year deal, 
according to his agent, Ben Dogra, though financial terms were not immediately available. Orakpo was 
expected to report to camp Friday morning, Dogra said.  

The late-night signing brought a quick conclusion to one of the biggest early concerns of this year's training 
camp and means with two practices down and 32 scheduled practices remaining, Coach Jim Zorn has one less 
thing to worry about -- not that he expressed much apprehension on camp's opening day.  

Zorn bounced across the practice field, from group to group and player to player, offering quiet words of advice 
and direction when necessary. Gone was the barking, the marching orders, the emotional yells.  

"He's more laid-back this year," quarterback Jason Campbell said. "I don't know if it has to do with guys doing 
the right thing, or if he just wants to enjoy this."  

Zorn said the explanation is simple. After just one day, already the second-year coach can tell the team opening 
this year's camp is different than from his first group a year ago. Zorn recalls opening camp last July and 
screaming "15 or 20 times" for his players to improve their effort.  

Not this year, though.  
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"I didn't have to say, 'Get back! Go harder! Pick the tempo up! Use a different snap count!' All of those things 
have been understood," Zorn said. "So all of the little things we'd been coaching hard to try to get last year and 
even in minicamp and OTAs, we're getting from Day One. So maybe it looks like I'm laid-back, but I'm 
watching intently for anything I can make a correction to." --  

Though many questions loom -- aside from Orakpo's signing -- the first day of practices offered few answers. 
Zorn and another of his key players did try to offer one, though. After an offseason of reported -- but disputed -- 
discord, both Zorn and running back Clinton Portis said multiple times they enter this season with a positive 
relationship.  

At times last season, the two butted heads, and during the offseason, Internet reports suggested the rift had 
deepened.  

"That was last year. This year we have a positive attitude," Portis said. "Me and him are on the same page. Our 
communication is a lot better. What happened last year, that's done and over with."  

Zorn learned many things from last season are best left buried in media guides and locked away as painful 
memories. Reflecting on last year's camp, he said the biggest problem wasn't necessarily effort, rather 
familiarity. That was the biggest difference Thursday, he said.  

Players came to camp running an offense they knew, assuming positions, formations and techniques they had 
studied, and running the same drills as last year. That fluency allowed the team to focus on nuances at the start 
of camp, rather than teaching larger concepts.  

"I realized after awhile it was really a lack of knowledge for the terminology, the vocabulary and how we were 
going to do this," Zorn said of his first season.  

Orakpo was the only no-show at the first day of camp, drawing heavy criticism from defensive coordinator 
Greg Blache. "When a guy holds out, it doesn't help him," he said. "It doesn't help the football team."  

Though Orakpo missed Day One, the team expects to give him time at strong-side linebacker these next few 
weeks. In his absence Thursday, Alfred Fincher and Chris Wilson both played the position during team drills, 
though neither is projected as a permanent solution.  

Aside from Orakpo, every other player reported and was healthy. Most everyone competed in drills throughout 
the day, though a handful of veterans enjoyed an easier afternoon practice -- including defensive end Phillip 
Daniels, defensive tackles Albert Haynesworth and Cornelius Griffin, cornerback DeAngelo Hall and wide 
receiver Malcolm Kelly. Players aren't expected to wear full pads until Saturday.  

While Thursday represented the start of a new season for the team, it marked the start of new careers for a 
couple of young players.  

"I woke up this morning about 5:30, and from there I was dozing off and waking up about every 15 minutes 
eager to get out here and get acclimated," said Jeremy Jarmon, the Redskins' supplemental draft pick who 
signed this week.  
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While Jarmon missed the team's minicamp and offseason workouts, rookie cornerback Kevin Barnes had 
previously practiced with the team. Still, training camp felt different, he said. With several thousands fans 
swathed in burgundy and gold gathered to watch the morning session, Barnes carried some fluttering nerves 
onto the field.  

"I wish I wouldn't have ate so much this morning. I felt like it was going to come up," he said. "But the nerves 
died down midway through practice, and everything went smooth after that."  

Barnes might want to get used to the feeling. Renaldo Wynn talked with fellow defensive lineman Daniels 
about it before camp opened. Wynn's in his 13th year in the league and Daniels his 14th.  

"It's the same thing," Wynn said. "You're always going to have those butterflies before you actually hit that first 
time."  

The team squeezed in two sessions on the field as well as meetings lasting into the evening. Many areas of 
concern will continue to be monitored daily throughout camp, including the strong-side linebacker slot and the 
battle at right tackle, where Mike Williams, who looked spotty in the morning session, will try to wrest the job 
from Stephon Heyer.  

Campbell, stepping onto the field after a tumultuous offseason, had a solid first day of practices, despite a 
couple of interceptions and occasional timidity in the pocket during drills. He said the offense is much further 
ahead of where it was at this point a season ago. Teammates said Campbell is also improved.  

"He's throwing the ball real well," center Casey Rabach said of the quarterback. "We all know he worked real 
hard during the offseason. We expect big things from him, and we'd be shocked if he wasn't like this everyday."  

Haynesworth, a two-time Pro Bowl pick, is the team's biggest offseason acquisition, and in addition to his pass-
rush capabilities, he's expected to draw double-teams and give his defensive teammates a bit more space to 
operate. Training camp in Ashburn is noticeably different from Nashville, he said.  

"I think we had about three cameras in Nashville," Haynesworth said with a laugh, surveying a forest of 
cameras. "It's a little different here."  
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Clinton Portis 

 

Running Into His Twilight 

Tailbacks Rearely Have Long Careers.  Can Portis Buck the Trend? 
 
By Barry Svrluga 
The Washington Post 
August 2, 2009 

Work began Saturday at Redskins Park, and work, for the moment, meant Clinton Portis jogged backwards, just 
loosening up in a line with his teammates. Fans along the sideline howled his name, mere movement by the 
team's star running back enough to get them going in the early-morning heat, and he raised his right hand by 
way of acknowledgment.  

At that point, with the work started, Portis was just two weeks removed from a 10-day sojourn to, of all places, 
Berlin, where what they call football is soccer, where he could think not of the work but of the pleasure, where 
he would be neither recognized nor harassed nor asked about how much he would practice or whether he really 
gets along with Coach Jim Zorn.  

"I mean, think about the Berlin Wall," Portis said Saturday after practice, thinking back on his trip. "Seeing that, 
seeing all the shooting towers, and how far away everything was built from it, that's a lot of land to cross. It's 
obvious to spot you trying to run across there. Just the sacrifice to get across, man."  

There is no more obvious player to spot, in the crosshairs of the Redskins' fan base and its front office and its 
coaching staff, than Clinton Portis. And the question that's so often asked about one of Washington's most 
complex players is simple: Will he make the sacrifice?  

"Don't rest me," Portis said.  

"He worked really hard," Zorn said.  

"I just see more effort in practice," offensive coordinator Sherman Smith said.  

These are the stories that dominate training camps from coast to coast each August, stories of changed attitudes 
and renewed commitments and blah blah blah. With Portis, though, they seem to be annual events, because he is 
enormously important to the Redskins' success, because no player in their locker room has Portis's penchant for 
drama -- and, therefore, scrutiny -- and because his opinion has, on occasion, differed with that of his coaches.  

Portis understands, and perhaps even enjoys, the fact that he can be the fulcrum of the entire organization. "I 
guess the 'Disgruntled Portis' headlines sell," he said, smiling. And after a season in which he made the Pro 
Bowl for the first time in his five years as a Redskin, after he clashed with Zorn and then apparently made up 
with him, he decided the best way to clear his mind for 2009 -- his eighth year in the league -- was to take a 
transatlantic flight to visit a new city, by himself. No family. No entourage. Just him.  
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"It's to get away, man," he said. "Knowing the season was coming up, I think it served its purpose. I knew I 
wouldn't be doing any football-related activities, I wouldn't be watching no news. That's what I did. I got away, 
and I enjoyed myself."  

Goodness knows the work, and the working relationships, are not always enjoyable. Portis's offseason was an 
extension of his 2008, when Zorn gave him the ball 342 times and he gained 1,487 yards, fourth most in the 
league. The season, though, was split neatly in two halves -- an average of 118 yards over the first eight games, 
68 yards over the final eight.  

So in the offseason, the coaching staff turned to Portis and again asked him to consider his work habits, both in 
season and out of it. Portis spent most of his time in Virginia, at Redskins Park, working out. But given the 
issues of the previous season -- when Portis publicly questioned Zorn's approach, at one point sarcastically 
referring to him as a "genius" -- the coaching staff wanted to make sure they felt out their featured back about 
each and every detail. After one June practice session, Smith and Portis walked off the field together and 
plopped down on a bench outside the building that houses the locker room. For nearly 20 minutes, they went 
back and forth -- communicating, if not agreeing.  

"It's like, man, you're not getting through," Smith said later. "That old statement: 'A man convinced against his 
will is of the same opinion still.' It's one of those. When he says, 'Yeah, I've had success; look what I've done 
the last so many years,' what are you going to do? What are you going to say?"  

But the staff stayed on it, Portis and coaches said, talking about the work and what might come from it. The 
result, all of three days into camp, has been positive.  

"Maybe what he was used to doing was just pacing himself, running the ball and going 10 yards with it, and 
coming back," Smith said. "Now, we've asked him to go 20 yards with the ball, and he's going 20 -- or further. 
He's just working at a higher level of intensity than he has before, than he's used to."  

That, of course, is all well and good in August. But some in the Redskins' operation believe that Portis now 
understands how good habits can lead to better performance. "He may not tell you that," said Vinny Cerrato, the 
club's executive vice president of football operations. "But I think he believes that."  

"Five or six years ago, I wouldn't have really gave a damn," Portis said. "I probably would have just left [in the 
offseason]. But now, [I'm] eight years into the league, and understanding my window [is] not that long."  

There is, then, a small acknowledgement that 1,400-yard seasons aren't simply there for the taking, especially 
after he turns 28 on Sept. 1. Portis, LaDainian Tomlinson, Barry Sanders and Eric Dickerson are the only 
players to begin their careers with six 1,250-yard seasons in their first seven years in the NFL. But the 
expiration dates on running backs are notorious for their swift and brutal approach. What, then, might Portis's 
window be?  

"I probably got a great five years left in me," he said.  

The evidence does not suggest that the next five years will be as productive as the last five. Consider that of the 
nine most-used running backs in 2004, Portis's first year with the Redskins, six are out of football. Portis and 
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San Diego's Tomlinson are the only players who remain starters, and even Tomlinson is losing time to the 
young, spry Darren Sproles. Cerrato, though, said he does not see a change in Portis from the day he arrived.  

"I think he's the same guy he's been," Cerrato said. "He's still the explosive, competitive guy. He's just been 
consistent. Last year, he had almost 1,500 yards. So how can you say, 'Here's the drop-off?' I think the drop-off 
came when we got injured on the offensive line" in the second half of last year.  

History, though, indicates the drop-off with running backs comes as the years and the carries pile up, and no 
back who has played in each of the last five seasons has averaged more than Portis's 21 carries a game. In fact, 
of the 26 players in history who have rushed for more than Portis's 9,202 career yards, only six have had 
seasons of at least 1,487 yards after their 28th birthdays -- Walter Payton, Sanders and O.J. Simpson (twice); 
Curtis Martin and Jim Brown (once each); and Tiki Barber, who did it four times. But before Barber turned 28, 
he had only 933 career carries. Portis has 2,052.  

Yet there cannot be, coaches said, a pre-determined number of carries for Portis at the beginning of the season. 
"What is the carry that takes him over the top, that makes him tired or whatever?" Zorn said, acknowledging 
he'll turn to Portis again and again if need be.  

"He knows his body," Cerrato said. "Clinton knows it best. And he plays with a lot of pain."  

The idea, though, is to get Portis into the fourth quarter of games, as well as into the final month of the season, 
in less pain, which would perhaps make him more productive. Thus, enter Ladell Betts, the eighth-year back 
who has served as Portis's backup during Portis's entire stint in Washington.  

"I've been told that I will play more," Betts said as camp opened. How, exactly, that works, and how Portis 
responds to perhaps sitting on the bench for a series or two or on third downs, will be an important theme when 
the regular season begins Sept. 13 at the New York Giants.  

"Maybe he plays more on third down," Zorn said of Betts. "I'm trying to figure out the formula, and I don't have 
it down yet. But we're working in those terms."  

Whatever the roles, coaches said Portis and Betts would know them before the season started, that the 
conversations would be constant. Zorn knows by now that Portis might say anything at any time. He opened 
camp Thursday by saying players bristled against a Friday night curfew on last year's season-ending trip to San 
Francisco, which Zorn said "wasn't a major issue."  

"I think we have a very good relationship, but that's because we have communicated," Zorn said. "Even all the 
stuff about us having an incident, that's just us trying to communicate, trying to be up front with each other and 
knowing how each other feels. I'm trying to anticipate some of those issues before they even rise up."  

Portis has rarely, if ever, had an issue with the Redskins' upper management, with Cerrato or owner Daniel 
Snyder, and Cerrato said Saturday he has never been bothered by anything Portis has said. "You want them to 
be themselves," Cerrato said. For Portis, on Friday morning, that meant chatting with Cerrato on the sidelines 
during a down moment at practice, a position that is hardly rare for him. Cerrato said Joe Gibbs, the former 
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coach who endorsed the trade that brought Portis here from Denver, called Portis "the assistant GM" because of 
his vocal opinions about the team's make-up.  

"He'll call me a lot before the draft, before free agency, talk about guys," Cerrato said. "He's into it. He knows 
who's on the team. He knows who the players are around the league. He likes all that. He likes personnel stuff."  

That, though, is not part of his work, not for now. Saturday morning, Portis left the practice field, head 
steaming, dripping with sweat, the hard work right there to be seen.  

"I can't do things my way," he said, and he headed toward his fan base, stuck behind a fence. He signed 
autographs, hats and shirts and footballs and programs. And when he got near the end of the line, he took off 
one black-and-yellow high-top cleat, signed it, and tossed it into the crowd. The other one soon followed. Then, 
the Redskins' globe-trotting, pot-stirring star shuffled up a hill in his stocking feet, his work for the day done, 
his work for the season just beginning.  

 

Antwaan Randle El 

 
 

Measuring up still Skins’ Randle El’s goal 

 

By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
August 3, 2009 

Antwaan Randle El's career with the Washington Redskins is on the verge of a 360.  

In March 2006, seven weeks after his touchdown pass clinched the Pittsburgh Steelers' victory in Super Bowl 
XL, Randle El signed with the Redskins because of a lucrative contract offer and the tantalizing prospect of 
being an every-down receiver.  

And while that promise came true as Randle El started 45 games the past three seasons, the electricity that 
prompted the Redskins to covet him has been sporadic. He set personal bests with 53 catches and four 
touchdowns last season and with 728 yards in 2007, but those numbers remain pedestrian.  

Given that lack of big-time production and Randle El's 5-foot-10 frame, he's back to fighting for his job. Coach 
Jim Zorn appears to wants 6-2 Devin Thomas or 6-4 Malcolm Kelly to return Randle El to the slot role he 
battled to get out of in Pittsburgh.  

"He's already our starter," Zorn said. "It's up to the other guys to unseat him. He's easily our third receiver, but 
is he our second receiver? He's really more comfortable inside, and I do see our young receivers improving. He 
has responded very well. He competes hard. He's got a great attitude."  

Quarterback Jason Campbell and No. 1 receiver Santana Moss each said Zorn's decision to make Randle El earn 
his job didn't anger him.  
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"Antwaan's a professional," Campbell said. "I think he's handling it real well. He hasn't [complained]. He knows 
he's still going to get a lot of balls, a lot of catches. The slot receiver in the West Coast offense is just as primary 
as the outside receivers against certain coverages. He's still going to be a big part of our offense."  

In four seasons with the Steelers, Randle El made 162 catches for 2,012 yards, but he chose to leave Pittsburgh 
to get more opportunities. Still, the ever-upbeat Randle El declined to view Zorn's decision as a knock on him.  

"I got to go out and continue to show that I need to be out there, that I can help our team by being on the field at 
all times, rather than just coming in on third down or when we go [three wide receivers]," Randle El said. 
"[Zorn] said, 'You've done a good job, but I'm going to give these young guys a chance. You continue to do 
your thing. Don't slough off.' "  

Zorn said that even if Randle El loses out to Thomas or Kelly, he'll still play at least half the offensive snaps. 
Not that being on the field 50 percent of the time would satisfy Randle El, whom receivers coach Stan Hixon 
called "Mr. Dependable."  

"I might be out there pretty often, but there's still that [feeling of] you can contribute out there every play," 
Randle El said. "Your presence out there means a lot every play."  

Nor does Randle El look at his height as a negative, even though the Redskins drafted Thomas and Kelly in part 
because of their size, which Washington has lacked at receiver since Rod Gardner was traded before the 2005 
season.  

"The way I look at it, I was perfectly made to be who I am, in the position that I am, where I am. If I was 6-3, 
I'd be a quarterback," Randle El said. "I made those plays in the red zone with the Steelers. It ain't because 
[Moss and I are] short guys. It's the offense being down. You don't need height to make those plays."  

While acknowledging that Thomas has improved from the rookie who managed just 15 catches and no 
touchdowns in 2008 and that the oft-injured Kelly has displayed terrific hands in camp, Randle El isn't simply 
accepting a backup role as he's about to turn 30.  

"I always looked at my shortness as another competitive edge, as motivation," Randle El said. "I'm going to 
prove to you that I can play."  

 

Chad Rinehart 

 

Rinehart is ready to toe the line 

 
By Rich Campbell 
The Free-Lance Star 
June 5, 2009 
 
When the Washington Redskins drafted offensive lineman Chad Rinehart in the third round in 2008, he reveled 
in accomplishing his lifelong goal of making it to the NFL.  
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But there's a fine line in making an NFL roster and actually playing in a game--a sobering reality Rinehart 
knows too well after a disappointing rookie season  
 
Now, Rinehart believes he is ready to prove his worth to a franchise that badly needs him to contribute on an 
offensive line riddled with question marks. 
 
"Kind of the whole midseason last year was kind of bitter," Rinehart said yesterday after the Redskins 
concluded organized team activities for the week. "I don't think the coaches had the confidence in me.  
There were guys with starting experience that were ahead of me. I feel like this year I'm the next guy to go in." 
 
That has been the case this week, at least. Rinehart has practiced at right guard with the starting unit while 
Randy Thomas recovers from arthroscopic left knee surgery. Thomas said he expects to be ready when training 
camp begins on July 30. 
 
It marks a substantial rise on the depth chart for Rinehart, even if it is only June and even if the team won't 
practice in pads until training camp begins in eight weeks.  
 
Rinehart (6-foot-5, 310 pounds) was inactive for the first 13 games last season. And even when he was active in 
the final three weeks--when injuries decimated the line--coaches still didn't play him for a single snap. 
 
"Rinehart really wasn't ready to accept the full responsibility of what he's already accepting this time," head 
coach Jim Zorn said yesterday. 
 
That Rinehart didn't contribute as a rookie wasn't totally surprising. He played left tackle at Northern Iowa, a 
Football Championship Subdivision (formerly Division I-AA) school. But third-round draft picks are expected 
to produce before long, something Rinehart understands. Especially after Washington's decision to release Jon 
Jansen last week thinned the line's depth, the Redskins need Rinehart to improve. 
 
"I put pressure on myself," he said. "I have higher expectations for myself than the coaches. I'm just trying to go 
out and meet my expectations." 
 
Washington's coaches seem satisfied with Rinehart' progress, so far. Both Thomas and offensive line coach Joe 
Bugel noted yesterday that Rinehart is much stronger than he was last year as a result of his offseason workouts.  
 
"He came back here as a different person," Bugel said. "He's more violent and more physical." 
 
Though his blocking techniques remain a work in progress, Rinehart believes he has made significant strides. 
He says he is committing fewer errors. 
 
"I'm just mentally kind of seeing the whole picture now," he said. "Last year, I thought I had a little too much 
tunnel vision. I couldn't really pick up the blitzes and movements as well as this year. I'm a lot more calm in 
there and can do my assignment now without having to think about it." 
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Evaluating Rinehart's progress is a bit tricky, though, because no regular-season game film of him exists. Any 
improvement he has made since last preseason isn't documented in game situations for coaches to see. 
 
That makes the upcoming preseason critically important. Those four games will be his best chance yet to prove 
his worth and dependability. 
 
"The thing that I like is that there are no mental errors," Zorn said. "He's communicating with the tackles and 
centers. We're way ahead of what we were last year. Yet we still have to put on pads and play games in the 
preseason." 
 
 

Carlos Rogers 

 

Entering Pivotal Season, Rogers Has a Ways to Go 

 

By Paul Tenorio 
The Washington Post 
August 6, 2009 
 
Washington Redskins cornerback Carlos Rogers stood on the sideline Wednesday morning at Redskins Park, 
his arms crossed over his chest, watching the defensive backs work through one-on-one drills against wide 
receivers.  

Rogers's left calf was wrapped with ice. It's treatment for a muscle strain that has kept him out of several 
practices early in training camp and also has delayed the start to the most important season of the 2005 first-
round pick's career.  

Entering the final year of his rookie contract, Rogers goes into the season with a mountain of expectations -- 
both to solidify himself as a bona fide starter opposite DeAngelo Hall and to earn a new contract approaching 
the money the Redskins paid to re-sign his secondary mate this offseason.  

He must do so coming off an up-and-down 2008 in which he initially enjoyed what appeared to be a career 
season only to see his role diminish late in the year. Rogers also must do so as one of the senior members of a 
defensive backfield expected to produce more game-changing plays -- an area in which he has faltered.  

The importance of the upcoming season is not lost on Rogers, who called it, simply, "a big year." But entering 
his fifth season in Washington, Rogers said he can't focus too much on the idea of it being a contract year.  

"Stay healthy and play 16 games at a consistency and a rate that I started last year," Rogers said of his goals 
entering the season. "Contracts and things like that is going to happen. I can make all that happen by playing 
well. So the main thing is playing healthy."  

Last season had initially appeared to be the year in which Rogers finally was maturing into a true No. 1 
cornerback. With veteran Shawn Springs frequently sidelined with a calf injury, Rogers had proven to be a top 
cover corner in the early part of the season, earning the praise of coaches and teammates.  
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His success in the first half of the year was even more impressive given that many had predicted Rogers would 
begin the year on the physically-unable-to-perform list.  

Rogers's 2007 season had ended in Week 7 when he tore both his anterior cruciate and medial collateral 
ligaments in a 52-7 loss to New England. And entering last season, the team debated whether Rogers should 
open the season on the physically-unable-to-perform list, with some believing he would spend the better part of 
the first half of the season working back from the injury.  

Instead, Rogers was cleared to play during training camp. By the start of the regular season, he was drawing the 
assignment of shutting down top wide receivers and doing so with great success, which was tempered by his 
struggle to come up with big-play results. He often dropped sure interceptions and, by Week 14, he was 
replaced in the starting lineup by Springs and Hall, whom the Redskins had signed midway through the year.  

Cornerback Fred Smoot, now the most experienced member of the secondary, said he thought Rogers faded 
after getting back so quickly from reconstructive knee surgery. But the disappointment of the benching still 
lingers with Rogers.  

"It's frustrating with the stuff that happened, but like I said that's last year, and I've got to move on," Rogers 
said. "I don't want to dwell on that because it only just makes me mad, and I'm like, 'Damn why'd that happen.' 
But I want to finish this year, and start this year, the way I started the first eight games last year."  

This year, Rogers is again expected to be the no-questions-asked starter.  

Springs is gone now; he was released in the offseason and eventually signed with the Patriots. Hall returned 
after receiving a six-year contract worth up to $55 million and is considered to be the team's top cornerback, 
while Rogers must fight to show he was worthy of the ninth overall pick in 2005.  

He said he's no longer worried about the dropped interceptions: "It's just concentration, I drop them, I drop 
them," Rogers said. "I try not to dwell on the negative stuff. If I keep doing that, that'll just keep pounding me 
and pounding me and putting me down. My focus is if I drop one, I'm going to catch the next one."  

Though he said he isn't focusing on it being a contract year -- "Everybody is looking at the contract year, I'm 
looking at it as just another year trying to get better and trying to be an established," Rogers said -- there are no 
doubts the dollar figures are swirling in his head.  

But for now, Rogers is watching from the sideline, cautiously approaching the calf strain for fear it may linger 
for weeks the same way a similar injury did for Springs last year. Until he is healthy, the opportunity to prove 
his worth will remain in a holding pattern.  

But with so much at stake, Redskins Coach Jim Zorn emphasized how important it was for Rogers to be back 
on the field.  

"It's a big year for him and being injured is very difficult because again it takes away the opportunity and gives 
another guy, to step in, an opportunity as well," Zorn said. "Justin Tryon, he's taken advantage of it. Carlos 
Rogers, he has to be well or it just continues, he'll continue to digress. When his leg feels good he'll be out there 
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to show what he can do. It's hard. I fully expect him to be there, I fully expect him to have a great season. He 
needs to."  

 

Chris Samuels 

 

Samuels out to prove his value 

 

By Rick Snider 
The Examiner 
August 5, 2009 
 
It’s not easy living on the left edge for Chris Samuels.  
 
DeMarcus Ware awaits him this fall. So do Trent Cole, Julius Peppers, Osi Umenyiora and every other top pass 
rusher. They all want to beat the six-time Pro Bowler to earn their own trip to Miami. 
 
But game days may be easier than training camp. Between Washington Redskins rookie linebacker Brian 
Orakpo trying to speed rush outside and defensive tackle Albert Haynesworth on the inside, the left tackle’s 
workouts are workovers.  
 
Samuels needs to keep his head on a swivel. They’re trying to serve it on a plate. 
 
It has been 10 years since LaVar Arrington and Samuels were taken with the second and third picks 
respectively. They were supposed to be the decade’s cornerstones. 
 
It proved half right. Arrington made three Pro Bowls before injuries and a contract dispute sent him to the New 
York Giants in 2006. A motorcycle accident soon ended his career. Arrington now is a sports radio talker and 
owns a restaurant in the shadow of FedEx Field.  
 
Samuels, 32, has quietly become the senior Redskin following fellow tackle Jon Jansen’s release in June. 
Samuels now is an aging veteran, second only to 33-year-old guard Randy Thomas on the line.  
 
“It has gone by fast. It seems like yesterday I was drafted with LaVar,” he said. “Time is flying by. I don’t have 
long to win a Super Bowl and time is short. We’re getting older, but we have a lot of days to play yet.” 
 
The glimpse of aging comes during two-a-days. Samuels once declared that former coach Marty 
Schottenheimer’s twice daily workouts in near 100-degree heat wouldn’t break a son of Alabama. Now, 
Samuels arrived in camp 30 pounds lighter to combat not only aging, but also the climate. 
 
“Every time you get a little bit older you better come over in a little better shape,” he said. “I was talking to 
[former New York Giants nemesis] Michael Strahan a few years ago and he told me the best thing he did was 
lose weight.” 
 
Samuels missed the final three games last season with a torn triceps. Finishing on injured reserve still irks him 
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eight months later. 
 
“I just came in with the mindset to reprove myself,” he said. “Last year wasn’t a good year for the offensive line 
and myself.” 
 
That’s bad news for Ware, Cole, Peppers and Umenyiora. 
 
 

J.D. Skolnitsky 

 
 

Redskins Like What They’ve Seen From Skolnitsky 

 

By Damon Dillman 
WHSV 
July 31, 2009 
 

He has yet to experience a day of NFL training camp, but J.D. Skolnitsky has already learned about the harsh 
life of a professional football player. 

Skolnitsky, a first-year defensive lineman from James Madison, is one of a dozen undrafted rookies profiled in 
the Redskins' preseason media guide. 

But they won't all be on the field when the team opens training camp Wednesday. 

"Another person was just cut. Derek Walker. The locker right next to mine," Skolnitsky said by phone on 
Tuesday. "He was just gone. One day you walk in, and his locker was empty." 

Walker, a rookie defensive end from Illinois, and undrafted receiver Jaison Williams from Oregon were both 
released last Thursday, as the Redskins made room for cornerback Kevin Barnes, the team's third round pick in 
April's NFL Draft. 

The Redskins also released veteran fullback Jonathan Evans Monday to free up a spot for defensive end Jeremy 
Jarmon, who was taken in the Supplemental Draft earlier this month. 

"I guess that's just the way of the NFL," says Skolnitsky. "But you can't really dwell on it." 

Since signing with the Redskins in May, Skolnitsky has gone through an offseason of mini-camps and 
organized team activities. But he admits to being "somewhat nervous" about his first training camp. 

"I don't know how the camp schedule's going to go, or how sore or not sore I'll be the next day," says 
Skolnitsky. 
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"It hasn't really set in for me. I'm just going through it like I go through camp at JMU or something," Skolnitsky 
says of his first professional preseason. "I'm just taking it like a normal football camp." 

Skolnitsky says he's been soaking up feedback from veteran Redskins on the defensive line, including Phillip 
Daniels and Andre Carter. He's also been putting in extra time with defensive line coach John Palermo and 
special teams coordinator Danny Smith. 

"It's nice to have a better grasp of the playbook going into camp," says Skolnitsky. "Other than that, I'm just 
ready for it to start." 

 

Hunter Smith 

 

Redskins’ Punting Woes Could Get the Boot 

 

By: Paul Tenorio 
The Washington Post 
August 7, 2009 

During an offseason in which the Washington Redskins again spent millions of dollars in free agency, the 
acquisition of punter Hunter Smith is, at first glance, merely a footnote.  

Smith's contract was, of course, well short of the $100 million and $55 million deals handed out, respectively, 
to headliners Albert Haynesworth and DeAngelo Hall. His signing didn't warrant a news conference or receive 
even the same amount of attention as the lower-profile acquisitions of guard Derrick Dockery or supplemental 
draft pick Jeremy Jarmon.  

Of course, who would expect it to? Picking up an 11th-year punter isn't exactly a sexy move.  

But Smith's presence at training camp this season solidifies an area in which the Redskins have struggled for a 
decade. Not since the departure of punter Matt Turk in 2000 has Washington enjoyed the luxury of a consistent 
and dependable punter. And as a result, the Redskins often have found themselves losing the all-important battle 
for field position.  

Last year, Washington went through three punters, including sixth-round draft pick Durant Brooks, and still 
finished dead last in the NFL with a net average of 33.4 yards per punt.  

So in the eyes of those within the organization, signing "Hunter the Punter" wasn't quite so low profile.  

"For us, it's huge," Coach Jim Zorn said. "But also when you talk free agent acquisitions, that was as good an 
acquisition, potentially, as Albert Haynesworth or DeAngelo Hall because it directly impacts field position. We 
are going to have to punt this year, and when we punt it's just going to be a tremendous asset to us with our 
punting and our punt coverage."  
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Smith has been the epitome of consistency. In 10 years with the Colts, he averaged 43.4 yards per punt with a 
net of 35.5. Seven times in his career he ranked in the top 10 in the league in punting average, and last season 
Smith pinned opponents inside the 20-yard line 23 times while allowing just two touchbacks.  

By comparison, Redskins punters -- Brooks and Ryan Plackemeier -- combined for 24 punts inside the 20-yard 
line with 10 touchbacks.  

"Obviously when you get the ball on the 40 or 50 going in, it's a huge confidence boost. You feel like you 
should score, and I think that can help us a ton," tight end Chris Cooley said. "It's hard to start from the 15- or 
20-yard line, and you just know the work that's involved in that type of a drive. It's really nice to get the ball on 
the 50."  

The Redskins' struggle to find a punter in the last decade has seen a plethora of tryouts and nine punters 
employed in what has become a revolving door of mediocrity.  

Since Turk, a Pro Bowl pick, finished second in the NFL with a net average of 38.9 yards in 1998, the Redskins 
have not finished in the top half of the league in that category, ranking no higher than 18th.  

Punters in Washington since Turk was traded to the Miami Dolphins in 2000 include Tommy Barnhardt, Bryan 
Barker, Craig Jarrett, Andy Groom, Tom Tupa and Derrick Frost, last year's incumbent who was cut during the 
2008 preseason.  

But despite the obvious struggles at the position within the organization, Smith said he wanted to avoid looking 
too much into the past.  

"Being in the fraternity of kickers and punters, you look around the league and see when things are going well 
or not so well for teams, and this is one of those teams I know has had some transition over the years," Smith 
said. "But really, everyone kind of brings up the past and I try to just move on to what's next. And we're not a 
team that's in transition anymore."  

With Smith aboard, coaches are confident they will be able to control field position more and turn it into their 
favor at critical moments.  

Smith's ability to pin teams would force opponents to drive the length of the field on a top-five defense that 
added potentially game-changing players in Haynesworth and first-round pick Brian Orakpo.  

And if teams are unable to move the ball on the defense, the Redskins' offense would have a shorter field when 
it gets the ball back.  

Smith's ability to punt directionally with accuracy and consistency is one of the major upgrades over last year, 
when coaches said they stopped calling for directional punts because they couldn't be sure the kicks would be 
executed.  
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"Hunter is a punter, and it's been a long time since we had one of those," special teams coach Danny Smith said 
last week. "He's a punter, he's a pro, he's good. And wherever we say a ball is going to be there's a pretty good 
chance it's going to be there this year."  

Danny Smith also praised the stability his new punter brings to another area of special teams: holding.  

The kicking game struggled last year, and Danny Smith said the change in holders played a role. With Hunter 
Smith in place, Danny Smith said he hoped that problem also would be solved.  

Joking with the media after a special teams practice last week, Danny Smith claimed Hunter Smith could go 
down as the best holder in league history because he held for the NFL's most accurate kicker ever, Mike 
Vanderjagt, as well as its most clutch kicker, Adam Vinatieri.  

"That's not my opinion," Hunter Smith said, chuckling. "I think statistically speaking you could make an 
argument for that."  

But while his holding prowess remains up for debate, the impact he could have on the Redskins is not.  

"We have a good defense, we're going to have a really solid offense, and if we can give our defense a position 
on the field where they can make stops and back people down in their own territory, then we're going to be able 
to get our offense on the field and get points," Hunter Smith said. "And if you do that you win games. So I'm 
not saying that I'd be a reason for winning games, but I certainly hope I would be an important factor."  

 

Fred Smoot 

 

Part-time switch is no joke 

 

By Ryan O’Halloran 
The Washington Times 
August 21, 2009 

Fred Smoot had seen enough front-office decisions to project how the Washington Redskins would solve last 
year's problem of paying starter money to four cornerbacks.  

His conclusion didn't include his second departure from the team.  

"I have a good feel for the organization," he said. "I would have known if something was going to transpire."  

Something did transpire: the release of the oft-injured Shawn Springs and the re-signing of midseason addition 
DeAngelo Hall.  

Despite finishing the season fourth on the depth chart - he played only six of 67 snaps in the Week 15 loss at 
Cincinnati - and carrying a $4.15 million salary cap number, Smoot is back for a seventh year with the 
Redskins. He'll work behind Hall and Carlos Rogers, but he's excited about possible playing time at safety.  
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Because many offenses use three-receiver formations, Smoot will be on the field. And because only four 
safeties are likely to make the team, Smoot also will play there in case of injury or when defensive coordinator 
Greg Blache wants to give opposing offenses a different look without changing personnel.  

"I'm very pleased and proud that Fred's willing to try [safety] and take that on because that's not easy," Blache 
said. "It's a whole different perspective. Fred realizes that at his age and [stage] of his career that he can add 
some years to his career if he can go inside and play safety when he loses a step at corner."  

Indeed, Smoot's career is heading into a new chapter. He's 30, no longer a starter and, with Springs gone, the 
oldest cornerback in camp.  

"As crazy as he is and as much foolishness as he comes up with, he's also a fine leader," Blache said. "Behind 
all that clowning and stuff, he's a guy that keeps guys loose, but he also keeps guys heading in the right 
direction on the field."  

Said safety Reed Doughty: "There are some people who talk a lot and it gets old, but Fred doesn't get old. He's 
always got a joke. He's really quick-witted. I don't have those kinds of jokes. He can sit there for 10 minutes and 
just tear people up."  

Smoot's vocal personality - he left the field Thursday morning singing - remains a positive. Even when he was a 
rookie playing alongside Darrell Green and Champ Bailey in 2001, he talked... and talked... and talked.  

"I don't talk because that's what people want me to do; I talk because it's what I want to do," Smoot said. "When 
I'm intense, I'm talking. You don't have to listen."  

Smoot is known as a talker, but he said years of listening - he has played for seven defensive coordinators in 
eight years, including Marvin Lewis, Gregg Williams and Mike Tomlin - have made him a sounder player.  

"He's [verbally] proactive on the football field," cornerbacks coach Jerry Gray said. "A lot of guys want to be 
reactive, but we need guys to be proactive."  

Tapping his right temple, Smoot said: "I work smart, not hard. I used to work so hard to make a play. Now I 
don't waste steps."  

From 2001 to 2004, Smoot missed only four games for the Redskins. As a free agent, he signed with Minnesota 
when the Redskins failed to sign him long-term. Smoot quickly realized it was a mistake.  

In two forgettable years in Minnesota - forgettable, that is, other than the "Love Boat" debacle, in which Smoot 
pleaded guilty to disorderly conduct after players reportedly chartered a boat for a sex party - he lost his starting 
job and was injured. The Vikings released him in March 2007; the Redskins pounced just days later with a five-
year, $25 million contract.  

"The only thing I regret is that I left here," he said. "If I had stayed, everything would have stayed on track. The 
signing with Minnesota was just a terrible move. I didn't like the place from the get-go, and anytime a player 
doesn't like a place, they won't perform."  
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Back with the Redskins, it took Smoot time to reacclimate himself to the Redskins' style. With the Vikings, 
Smoot played primarily press coverage. The Redskins play both press and off coverage depending on the call. 
So when Smoot returned, Gray went to work on his technique.  

"Number one was backpedaling," Gray said. "A lot of times, guys who are press guys won't trust playing off, 
but he's doing a better job."  

Improved technique and the experience of 114 regular-season games have morphed Smoot into a reliable player 
regardless of the situation and made him a natural to fill the safety role occasionally held by Springs last year.  

"The more things you can do, the better off you are - especially if you can play another position," Smoot said. "I 
know defenses, and I know football."  

As exhibited by his bravado, Smoot might have aged, but he hasn't changed.  

"Different, funny, crazy - any word you can think of in that same area," Rogers said. "He's a different guy. He 
keeps guys going.  

"He's just Smoot."  

 

Shaun Suisham 

 

Suisham isn’t kicking himself 

 
By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
March 18, 2009 
 
 
Washington Redskins kicker Shaun Suisham has plenty of reasons to think his job isn't secure.  
 
He finished last among regular kickers in field goal percentage in 2008, and the Redskins brought in 
competition for his spot.  
But the 27-year-old Suisham, who signed his $1.01 million restricted free agent tender Monday, isn't bothered 
by the presence of journeyman Dave Rayner.  
 
"It really doesn't change anything for me except that I might get a few less kicks than I'm used to in camp," 
Suisham said. "Last year was pretty frustrating. I can make up all the excuses in the world. They really mean 
nothing. I had some difficulty adjusting to [holder Ryan Plackemeier], but ultimately my job is to put the ball 
through the uprights."  
 
Suisham did a fine job of that through his first 27 games with Washington. He made 89 percent of his field goal 
tries in a five-game stint at the end of 2006 and 83 percent in 2007.  
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And although he started the 2008 season at an 80 percent clip, he finished at 72.2 percent.  
 
"Last year left a sour taste in my mouth," Suisham said. "When you put numbers up like I did, that's how you're 
perceived. I'm not OK with that. I'm really looking forward to changing that this year. I appreciate that the team 
offered the tender. That shows me that they kind of understood some of the things that went on last year. It 
shows some faith in me that they didn't want to lose me to free agency."  
 
Of course, the $1.01 million disappears if Suisham doesn't make the team. Having been cut by the Pittsburgh 
Steelers as a rookie free agent in 2005, the Dallas Cowboys (2005 and 2006) and the San Francisco 49ers 
(2006), Suisham knows that feeling well.  
 
So does Rayner, who broke in as a kickoff specialist with the Indianapolis Colts in 2005 and then kicked for the 
Green Bay Packers in 2006 and the Kansas City Chiefs for most of 2007 before moving on to brief stops with 
the San Diego Chargers at the end of 2007 and - after the Miami Dolphins cut him last summer - the Cincinnati 
Bengals.  
 
"It's a weird business, especially at my position where there's only one per team," said Rayner, who owns the 
football scoring record at Michigan State. "I'm ready to find the right place and the right coaching staff. Shaun 
didn't have a great season this past season, but I've had a bad season, too. I want it to be a good competition and 
may the best man win."  
 
Rayner's 71.2 career field goal percentage is lower than Suisham's 77.9, but he prides himself on his kickoffs, 
another area in which Suisham struggled last year.  
 
"I don't know why I haven't been more successful," Rayner said. "I don't care how much practice you do, how 
much training you have. You gotta go out and do it in games."  
 
And that's where Suisham believes he has the advantage. He's 25-for-39 from 40 yards and beyond in his career.  
 
"As frustrating as it was last year, my confidence was never shaken," Suisham said. "It still isn't. I don't get too 
high, and I don't get too low. I just need to go out and do what I've done in the past and I'll be a part of this 
team, hopefully for a long time."  
Note - The Redskins cut linebacker Matt Sinclair on Tuesday despite a shortage of bodies at the position. After 
making a good impression in his first NFL action for Washington in December 2007, Sinclair hurt his back in 
training camp last summer and spent the 2008 season on injured reserve.  
 
"They didn't really give me a reason, but it's the NFL," Sinclair said. "I really enjoyed being a Redskin, but it's a 
business. I'm going to try to make it somewhere else."  
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Devin Thomas 

 

Thomas ready to shape up 

 
By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
May 8, 2009 
 
While Washington added serious talent this offseason to its fourth-ranked defense, the Redskins barely tinkered 
with their laggard offense.  
 
Other than relying on improvement by the players during their second season in coach Jim Zorn's West Coast 
attack, the Redskins are counting on a quantum leap by second-year receiver Devin Thomas to make their 
offense more dynamic.  
 
Zorn also expects more from Thomas' fellow 2008 second-round pass-catchers, Malcolm Kelly and Fred Davis. 
But Kelly's oft-repaired left knee still isn't right, and Davis remains stuck behind Pro Bowl tight end Chris 
Cooley. That leaves it to Thomas to rise from dud to stud.  
 
"We're looking for one sure starter out of those guys," Zorn said. "We play a lot of our stuff with three 
receivers, and I want to put Antwaan [Randle El] in the slot. You'd like to see one guy completely take over the 
position, but all those guys are going to play. Those [young] guys have to make a statement. I need to see a lot 
of changes."  
 
Thomas failed the conditioning test that opened training camp last summer and missed 18 days with a pulled 
right hamstring, ruining his preseason. The 6-foot-2, 220-pounder didn't fare much better in the regular season, 
catching just 15 passes for 120 yards and no touchdowns. He also led the Redskins in offensive pass 
interference penalties.  
 
"Devin didn't get as many opportunities as I hoped he would've," receiver coach Stan Hixon said. "It seemed 
like something always happened. Devin plays 100 miles an hour, and he needs to learn to understand the game 
more."  
 
Zorn, Hixon and Thomas all agreed that although he missed four days of practice with a tender right hamstring, 
he understands more now what it takes to be a professional.  
 
"I'm the wild child, but I'm going to contain that wild," Thomas said. "I'm going to be out there making plays - 
no pass interferences. Last year I was in combine shape, ready to run 40s. This year I'm in NFL shape, ready to 
run routes. It worked to my benefit being here this offseason, getting a chance to work with [quarterback Jason 
Campbell], talking to him more so he can get to know who I am and I get to know him. That's huge for a 
quarterback and a receiver."  
 
Hixon said Thomas "seems to be a lot more confident" because he knows the offense better, a statement with 
which Thomas agreed.  
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"It's that time [to step up]," he said. "It could've been last year, but we was going through our struggles, 
everybody learning the offense. I was frustrated, but I knew there was no point in bickering about it. This year, 
man, I feel like it's ready. It's more than the pot boiling. You see the steam, and you hear the tea kettle whistling. 
It's time to take it off the stove.  
 
"You're going to see Devin Thomas make plays. You're going to see more deep passes, across the middle, 
breaking tackles, doing whatever I do. It's going to be every game - not a one-time thing. I already see the dance 
[after his first touchdown catch]. I see it happening real early, hopefully the first game."  
 
 

Randy Thomas 

 

Thomas placed career on the line 

 
By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
April 16, 2009 
 
Randy Thomas kept it a secret. Even from his teammates.  
 
They knew the Washington Redskins' right guard had an aching neck but didn't know how bad the injury was. 
Only Thomas' wife, his mother, and the Redskins' coaches and medical staff knew the gamble he took by 
playing in the second half of the 2008 season.  
 
Thomas played with a herniated disk in his neck, an injury that required surgery in January. That injury, if 
aggravated the wrong way, could have ended his 10-year career or left him paralyzed.  
 
Football builds that toughness, so you just keep going day-to-day thinking, "'I'll be all right,'" Thomas said. 
"That's the way I handled it for a couple of weeks. But after a while, I decided I needed to look into this some 
more so I talked to [now-retired director of sports medicine Bubba Tyer]."  
 
The team's doctors soon shook up Thomas with their worst-case scenario.  
 
"They mentioned the possibility of being [paralyzed], and it kinda shocked me," he said. "I called my wife, but I 
stayed positive. I told her, 'The doctor didn't say I can't play anymore.' If you give me a little daylight, I'm going 
to take it and go with it. I don't live in doubt. But she and my mother were on pins and needles every game after 
that."  
 
Offensive line coach Joe Bugel said he had tears in his eyes when Thomas told him the bad news.  
 
Then Randy said: 'The good news is, I'm going to play through it. I'm going to tell the doctor it's my body,'" Joe 
Bugel recalled. "I said: 'Are you sure this is what you want to do? We have a great friendship. I want a friend 
for life, and you're going to be that.' He said he really felt he could play with it. I said, 'You're not going to do 
anything stupid, are you?' We talked at length about it, but Randy's pretty stubborn. And that sucker went out 
and finished the season. Talk about a warrior."  
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Other than some precautionary massages, Thomas didn't change anything.  
 
You couldn't tell, he said. I told a couple of guys I had gotten stingers, but I'd been having those since '05. It 
could have really ruined my life, but I never regret what I do. I was like, 'This is what I need to do. This is 
something we can take care of after the season.' We were trying to make the playoffs, and I felt like I could go. I 
was taking a chance, but football does that to you. I risked a lot. Any hit could have done it, but you get that 
competitive drive and you don't worry about the consequences. 
 
Thomas played the entire finale at San Francisco even though Washington had been eliminated from playoff 
contention, a major blow to him since he had missed the 2005 and 2007 postseasons because of a broken leg 
and torn triceps, respectively.  
 
"It was satisfying walking off the field each week knowing I had made it through," Thomas said. "I had to finish 
the season. It was an accomplishment that I made it through."  
 
A metal plate and screws replaced the herniated disk in the operation, and Thomas received clearance to begin 
working out last month. Thomas said he feels great. He's squatting more weight than he ever has during 
workouts with left guard Derrick Dockery and the team's young offensive linemen, leading Bugel to call him 
the Pied Piper.  
 
The recovery was such a breeze except for that first week when I couldn't really swallow or eat a lot, Thomas 
said. They removed something that was bad and replaced it with plates and screws. They said my neck's 
stronger than it was before. My whole left side just woke up. My numbness went away. I don't have headaches 
anymore. My hands aren't a little shaky anymore. I see a big-time change. It's like I was dipped in something 
new."  
 

 

Justin Tryon 

 

With Green on His Side, Tryon Is Making Strides 

By Paul Tenorio 
The Washington Post 
August 11, 2009  

The e-mail from JoHanna Carlton had gone unanswered in Darrell Green's inbox for the entire 2008 season, a 
query for the Washington Redskins legend to mentor her son left waiting for a reply.  

When Green remembered the note from Carlton this March, however, he quickly tracked her down to apologize 
for the delayed response and immediately got in touch with her son: Redskins cornerback Justin Tryon.  

For the 2008 fourth-round draft pick who was coming off a disappointing rookie campaign, hearing a voice mail 
from the Hall of Fame cornerback demanded a quick reply.  
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But first, Tryon called his mom.  

"She said, 'Just thank the Lord,' " Tryon recalled. "She said, 'I never told you this, but right after the Hall of 
Fame [preseason] game I e-mailed him.' And I was like, 'Mom, c'mon why you got to do that?' But it worked 
out for the best."  

Tryon spent six weeks this offseason training with Green in Orlando and Virginia, working on everything from 
technique, to speed work, to the mental aspects of the game. And, he said, soaking in any advice he could get 
from Green.  

Now, as Tryon enters his second year with the Redskins, the cornerback who got off to a subpar start with the 
organization has earned praise for the progress he has shown during the first few weeks of training camp -- 
something that comes as no surprise to the man who took the 25-year-old under his wing this offseason.  

"I'm gonna say that Justin Tryon, if he's given the chance, he's a starter in 2009, 2010 or whenever the 
opportunity comes," said Green, who said Tryon was like a son to him. "He is definitely qualified to be a starter 
in the National Football League. I'm putting my reputation on that after being with him for six weeks, seeing 
what I've seen from him. Hopefully he'll have his chance and be a Redskin for a long time."  

Tryon's professional football career had not yet officially started when he made his first misstep: spouting off to 
reporters in a conference call after being drafted that he was going to unseat one of the Redskins' starting 
corners.  

The declaration struck the wrong chord with the team's veterans, who felt the rookie had stepped out of line. But 
in the year-plus since that initial interview, Tryon said he's learned several lessons -- including the one about 
talking with your play on the field.  

"I was caught up in the moment of just being drafted, you see your name across the screen, you're just ecstatic, 
but you learn a lot from that, you learn to step back," Tryon said. "What I learned from Darrell Green also was 
all that smack talking, all the jibber jabber, hey you prove yourself on the field."  

After the Redskins' morning practice on Monday in Ashburn, Tryon showed no signs of being the overconfident 
rookie who made those foot-in-the-mouth comments.  

Instead, he appeared humble and, after a rough rookie year, acknowledged the battle he faces to get onto the 
field in a secondary that features starters Carlos Rogers and DeAngelo Hall, both first-round draft picks, as well 
as Fred Smoot and 2009 third-round pick Kevin Barnes.  

Tryon said he knew he had to make an impact on special teams, where he said he enjoyed the "gutty" mentality 
needed to be a gunner or jammer. And he spoke mostly about the work he put in this offseason and his 
increased comfort with the professional game.  

"I hit the film room right after the season, and I got all my film, and I reviewed over it so I could see what I was 
doing wrong or what I was doing right," Tryon said. "After that I got out on the field, and I just worked a lot 
with a few guys. So I got better like that."  
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After getting the call from Green in March, Tryon said he took the next flight to Orlando, where Green runs a 
program called Darrell Green's E-Class Strategic Training. The program, Green said, focuses on what he calls 
"TTA," or talent, technique and attitude -- an all-encompassing camp meant to enhance both on- and off-field 
attributes.  

Tryon did three two-week sessions with Green, and did enough in that time to earn Green's stamp of approval. 
And through the first two weeks of training camp, Tryon also has earned the praise of teammates and coaches 
for his improved play.  

His play has been a stark departure from last season, when Tryon, who is listed at 5 feet 9, 183 pounds, seemed 
simply overwhelmed in coverage. Tryon now appears more comfortable in the defensive scheme and in 
understanding the intricacies of NFL offenses.  

"Tryon has done a tremendous job," cornerbacks coach Jerry Gray said. "Am I afraid to go play him? No. When 
a guy shows me he's going to work hard in the offseason, he's going to deserve chances to go out there and 
play."  

But while he has shown drastic improvement in camp, Tryon shook off questions about how he's impressed 
coaches and said he has a constant reminder every day not to let down, no matter what people are saying.  

"Each and every day I'm out here and I go in the locker room and I see that Hall of Fame picture [of Green] up 
there and I say, 'Hey, let's go another day. Hey man, let's get it,' " Tryon said. "He talked about mental 
toughness. And every time I see that Hall of Fame picture it's like I have to answer to him because we put in so 
much work this offseason. I'd love to see it pay off."  

 
 

Edwin Williams 

 

Summer Story Lines: Edwin Williams 

 

By Ishita Singh 
The Washington Post 
August 4, 2009 
 
Rookie Edwin Williams wants to be like Casey Rabach. The Maryland graduate -- Williams was a three-year 
starter at center for the Terrapins -- admires the Redskins' starting center for his ability to see the field and know 
his role within the offense.  

"Casey Rabach, that dude -- he comes out there, and he gets the job done," Williams said. "He's confident, he's 
smart. He knows exactly what he's doing on each play. He probably knows what everybody on the offensive 
line is doing on each play."  
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Williams admits he has a ways to go before he can challenge Rabach. The District native considered himself a 
"good 50" right now, if he were rated on a 100-point scale. His biggest challenge has been adjusting from 
Maryland's style of play to the Redskins' style.  

Williams described himself as a "tip-toer" at Maryland, because he made most of his plays on his toes. But the 
Washington coaches emphasize a "heels to the ground" playing style, which is something Williams said he 
needs to work on.  

"In college actually, we did a lot of different things offensively. I was just taught get your hands on quick, but 
they kind of have a lift technique, so it's a lot different. The lingo is different. I never used my hips [in college], 
and that's one thing they use a lot."  

But Williams has help. Many of the blocking schemes the Redskins employ are similar to ones he used at 
Maryland. And his old Terrapins' line mate, Stephon Heyer, is a tackle for the Redskins, and has guided 
Williams on plays with which he is unfamiliar.  

Although he is an undrafted free agent, Williams is only one of two rookies trying out for an offensive line that 
had problems last season (the other is another former Terrapins teammate of Williams, tackle Scott Burley). As 
such, Williams thinks he has a good shot at making the team. He even has a motto to get him through the rest of 
camp.  

"I know I've still got a couple holes missing in my philosophy, but I'll get back in that playbook, get everything 
going, keep it moving, and hopefully things will work out," Williams said.  

 

Mike Williams 

 
 

Redskins Linemen Downsize For Bigger Results 

By Rick Maese 
Washington Post Staff Writer 
Wednesday, July 29, 2009  

Joe Bugel, the Redskins' offensive line coach, was in his office Monday morning when the team's melting 
glacier of a tackle appeared in the doorway. Mike Williams had weighed about 450 pounds at the start of this 
year. When the Redskins signed Williams to a free agent contract in April, he dented the scale at 410. Just three 
months later, on the eve of training camp, Williams said he weighs 342 pounds.  

"I almost fell on the floor when I saw him," Bugel said.  

When players report to camp Thursday morning, Williams will be among a crew of shrunken linemen, their 
lean muscle mass replacing fatty tissue. Though not exactly ready for a Weight Watchers advertising campaign, 
four of the Redskins' offensive linemen worked out together in Arizona in a unique and demanding training 
program and will report to camp this week significantly trimmed down.  
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In addition to Williams' dramatic weight loss, Chris Samuels weighed 333 pounds a few months ago. He's down 
to 305. Stephon Heyer was walking around more than 335 pounds, and he's down to 326. Derrick Dockery was 
around 327 pounds, and he'll start camp at 316.  

"To see what these guys did during the offseason, it shows you how committed they are," Bugel said.  

Committed -- or crazy. The offseason conditioning program was designed by Ian Danney of Performance 
Enhancement Professionals in Scottsdale, Ariz. Though each player's routine was tailored specifically for his 
needs, the program consisted of a strict nutrition plan, traditional weight training, field work and cardiovascular 
exercises and what Samuels described as "old school stuff."  

Danney, a former Olympic bobsledder from Canada, had the players swinging sledgehammers, flipping giant 
tires and pushing his sport-utility vehicle. And all of this was done in a scorching desert heat, which often rose 
above 115 degrees.  

"It was like you're working out in a sauna," Dockery said. "It's probably the best situation you could put 
yourself in."  

Motivated by a disappointing conclusion to the 2008 season, the offensive linemen said they committed 
themselves to a better 2009 campaign. Samuels missed the final three games of last season with a triceps tear 
and underwent offseason surgery.  

Bugel remembers talking to the six-time Pro Bowl pick when the season ended. "He said, 'Buges, I'm going to 
come back and have my best year,' " Bugel said. "And when Chris Samuels tells you something, he's going to 
back it up. He got himself in tremendous shape."  

Samuels said even though he'll be lighter this season, he feels stronger and quicker than the past several years.  

Samuels turned 32 years old on Tuesday. As he has gotten older, maintaining his weight and strength has 
become more difficult. While the other linemen spent five to seven weeks in Arizona, Samuels spent almost his 
entire offseason there, arriving in February and not leaving until early this month.  

In addition to daily workouts, Samuels was on a strict diet that kept him far away from fried food and 
carbohydrates.  

"The big thing was I stopped drinking all the alcohol," Samuels said. "I was drinking a good amount of beer; not 
so much the liquor. So cutting that out was a big help."  

Nutrition was important to Williams's radical change, too, though he doesn't use the word "diet."  

"I'd dieted in the past, and that didn't help. There are just so many wrong ways to do it. I could write a book on 
the wrong ways because I've done them all," Williams said. "What I needed was more of a lifestyle change, and 
I'd never really looked at it that way before."  
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Williams was the fourth overall pick of the 2002 draft. He played four disappointing seasons with the Bills, 
struggled with injuries and sat out last season entirely. When he signed with the Redskins earlier this year, team 
officials thought he was strong and mobile, even though he had a lot of mass on that 6-foot-6 frame.  

Coaches didn't require he lose any weight, but when he met with Bugel, the coach asked Williams his optimum 
playing weight. Williams said 345, and coaches publicly said they hoped he would be down to 370 before camp 
opened.  

Williams worked with Danney last summer, too, but Danney said he saw a different man this time around. "I 
spent more time holding him back so he wouldn't do too much, as opposed to motivating him to do more," said 
Danney, who trained 39 NFL players this offseason, including Redskins linebacker London Fletcher. "Mike's 
mind was right, and he was ready to work every day."  

That sometimes meant three workouts in a single day, plus four meals, some as simple as a nutrition bar.  

It wasn't easy. But Williams knows what it's like to live without football. He knows the Redskins are looking for 
a full-time replacement for Jon Jansen at right tackle. And he knows how unhealthy he was walking around at 
450 pounds.  

"I just kept saying to myself, I want to get back to that ideal weight. Nobody had to pressure me; I had my own 
goal in mind," he said. "Every step that I pushed that truck, I saw it as one step closer to my goal. So I didn't 
stop."  

Danney said Williams is actually stronger at 342 pounds than he would've been at 370 -- his listed weight in the 
team's new media guide -- or even 400. "He had a lot of fat to lose," Danney said. "That makes it easier."  

Williams said he last played at less than 345 as a sophomore at the University of Texas. Dockery was his 
teammate then and remembers how impressive Williams was when he was lighter on his feet.  

"He was so dominant. Picking guys up, body slamming, just driving people into the ground," Dockery said.  

"He was amazing. You can tell he's determined this year to show people what kind of player he can still be."  

As for working out together, all four linemen agree it drew the group closer. Before training camp even begins, 
each has a clear understanding of what the others are willing to endure to ensure the offensive line is better than 
it was a year ago.  

"You see a guy killing himself, flipping a tire 50 yards in 115-degree heat, and you think, I can roll with this 
guy," Williams said. "You see him do that, you know that you have no excuse -- you got to do it too. So then 
when it's the fourth quarter and you're down by two points, you know you're with a guy that will be there until 
the end."  

Said Samuels: "We feel like we've been through the fire together already. We've already reached the breaking 
point, and we all got through it together."  
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Unlike the end of last season, the entire line will begin camp healthy. After two years in Buffalo, Dockery 
rejoins the Redskins and will line up next to Samuels. Heyer will begin camp as the front-runner for the open 
right tackle spot, but Bugel said Heyer also will play some on the left side.  

Williams and Jeremy Bridges, a free agent who played in 14 games last year with Carolina, both should get a 
significant amount of time, too.  

"Depth-wise, this is probably one of the better offensive lines we've had here for a long, long time," Bugel said.  

Bugel is not concerned about his linemen playing too light. He wants them at the weight they feel most 
effective, and Danney says that's exactly what he was able to accomplish under the blistering Arizona sun.  

"I feel happy for them, just glad they're in a position to give their best performance," Danney said. "I guess you 
feel a bit like a proud papa."  

 

 

 

 

Chris Wilson 

 

Redskins’ other hybrid must grow into new role 

 
By Paul Tenorio 
The Washington Post 
June 3, 2009 
 
The Washington Redskins' Chris Wilson is no stranger to long odds.  
 
His journey to the NFL has taken him from Flint, Mich., to Northwood University, a Division II program in his 
home state, to the Canadian Football League before finally landing him in Washington two years ago.  
 
So this week during organized team activities at Redskins Park, as he continues the process of learning a new 
position, outside linebacker -- and despite Washington selecting Texas's Brian Orakpo in the first round of this 
year's NFL draft to fill the same hybrid role he has been asked to play -- Wilson has remained focused only on 
what he can control.  
 
It's a lesson he said he learned as he made his way to Washington.  
 
"Growing up in Flint, Michigan, most people tell you, all my teachers told me, 'You might want to try' " playing 
basketball, Wilson said earlier this spring. "But I had a few people in my life, my father, tell me: 'Just dominate 
the person in front of you. That's all you can control. You don't control nothing else.' "  
 
In his first two seasons with the Redskins, Wilson has made an impact mostly as a situational pass rusher, 
collecting five sacks and 27 tackles in spot duty on the defensive line as well as on special teams.  
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The Redskins' defensive staff toyed with the idea of moving Wilson (6 feet 4, 247 pounds) to linebacker before 
finally doing so this offseason. Following the departure of veteran strong-side linebacker Marcus Washington, 
Wilson suddenly found himself as one of the few options for a spot in the linebacker corps.  
 
Wilson has some familiarity playing linebacker -- he spent half of his high school career at the position and at 
times dropped into coverage in college. With his size and athleticism, Wilson fits the prototype for the hybrid 
defensive end-linebacker role more defenses across the league are using.  
 
"He's athletic, he can run, and obviously he's got some pass rush to him," Redskins linebackers coach Kirk 
Olivadotti said. "That position blitzes from the line of scrimmage some, [and] he's athletic enough to do some 
things in coverage that we ask that position to do."  
 
But the transition to linebacker adds many responsibilities for Wilson, especially in making reads both in pass 
and run coverage. Linebackers often cover tight ends and running backs in certain passing situations and also 
must fill gaps against the run game.  
 
"Really his biggest transition is his eyes, is changing what he's looking at," Olivadotti said. "The physical parts 
of it is one thing, but really, changing what he's looking at, that's what we're working on right now."  
 
Along with reserve H.B. Blades, free agent acquisition Robert Thomas and now Orakpo, Wilson will be in the 
mix for playing time on the strong side -- though Orakpo is the clear front-runner for a starting spot, with team 
officials saying they will rotate the talented pass rusher between linebacker and defensive end. Wilson again 
likely will have to earn his spot on the roster through special teams play.  
 
Still, the selection of Orakpo has not changed the optimism Wilson showed early this spring when he spoke 
enthusiastically about an expanded role with the team.  
 
Yesterday, Wilson emphasized he had learned from a similar situation a year ago, when the Redskins signed 
star defensive end Jason Taylor after season-ending injuries to ends Phillip Daniels and Alex Buzbee on the first 
day of training camp.  
 
"Instead of worrying about, 'What's going to happen now,' [it should have been,] 'Make something happen now,' 
" Wilson said of Taylor's acquisition. "So I don't think [Orakpo's] going to change nothing as far as how I'm 
looking at the season. . . . When you play well everybody gets rewarded for that. At the same time it's a chance 
for me to exercise my faith and not be rattled by any situation I'm in. I think I learned a valuable lesson last 
year, and it's not going to happen again."  
 
Orakpo's addition to the roster has not changed the intentions of the staff either. Olivadotti, who has worked this 
spring with Wilson watching film, said the plan was to move Wilson regardless.  
 
This early in the offseason, however, the move to linebacker is still very much a work in progress.  
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"It's an everyday process for him, really," Olivadotti said. "He picks up some stuff real fast, but everything that 
happens to him is brand new. He's doing a good job and studying and doing his part. He can play better, but this 
time of year that's what we're looking for. We're looking for improvement every day and he's trying to do that."  
 
While there are no guarantees this experiment will work, Wilson is eager to prove this was the right move.  
"I'm not slacking, I'm making progress," Wilson said. "I think in preseason, I don't think nobody is going to 
regret the decision. When I get to showcase what I learned. And we still got seven weeks for that."  
 
 

Renaldo Wynn 

 

Enlightened Wynn is happy to be back 

 
By David Elfin 
The Washington Times 
March 26, 2009 
 
Renaldo Wynn returned to work at Redskin Park on Wednesday for the first time in nearly 2 1/2 years. 
Although the veteran defensive end had a feeling of deja vu, he also said his time away from the Washington 
Redskins changed him for the better.  
 
Wynn was a Redskins starter from 2002 to 2005 and then became a backup in 2006 after the team signed Andre 
Carter. Even then, Wynn assumed he would make the roster again in 2007. So it came as a great shock when he 
was cut at the end of training camp.  
 
That event, followed by a season as a reserve with the New Orleans Saints and another with the New York 
Giants, made Wynn a different man upon his return to Washington.  
 
"This journey I've taken has been a good one and... an enlightening one," Wynn said Wednesday, a day after 
signing a one-year, minimum salary deal. "It has helped me become a better player, a better person. When [I 
was cut], even though it hurt, it ended up being the best thing that ever happened to me because it put a fire 
under my feet that apparently I hadn't had for a few years. When your back's against the wall, you really learn a 
lot about yourself. I got to make sure I'm on my 'A' game every week. I can't relax at all."  
 
Although Wynn has started just two games the past three years and will be 35 before the season starts, he could 
well be a Redskins regular thanks to the exits of veteran ends Jason Taylor and Demetric Evans and the 
uncertain return of Phillip Daniels, whose contract was voided last month. Other than Carter, who will start on 
the right side, Wynn is the only end on Washington's roster who has started an NFL game. The Redskins are 
expected to use a first-day draft choice on an end who can start immediately.  
 
"I know we're thin at the position, but I don't want anything given to me," said Wynn, who predicted that his 
buddy Daniels eventually will re-sign and compete to start. "I want to earn it."  
 
Wynn returned not just wiser but also much trimmer. At 277 pounds, he's about 20 under his average from his 
first Washington tenure.  
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Defensive tackle Cornelius Griffin, who started on the left side next to Wynn in 2004 and 2005, was happy 
about his old pal's return.  
 
"It's great to have Renaldo back," Griffin said. "He has a great work ethic. He knows how to play the game. He's 
a great leader, not just on the field but in the locker room."  
 
Walking into that room for the first time since Sean Taylor's murder in November 2007 and seeing his former 
teammate's locker enclosed in glass was tough for Wynn.  
 
"It was surreal coming back here," Wynn said. "It brought back some memories of [dressing] next to Sean. So 
in a way, I'm glad that I'm on the other side of the locker room. It's kind of like a fresh start."  
Not that Wynn is really starting anew. Defensive coordinator Greg Blache was his position coach from 2004 to 
2006, and Griffin, Carter, Alexander, tackles Kedric Golston and Anthony Montgomery and end Chris Wilson 
were all linemates when he was cut.  
 
"It's an opportunity that I didn't foresee," Wynn said. "It's great for me, my wife and my daughter. Everyone's 
happy. We still have a place in [Las] Vegas, but this is like a second home. You never realize how much a place 
grows on you until you leave."  
 
Notes - Montgomery signed his $1.01 million restricted free agent tender Wednesday. ... Griffin, who had 
surgery on his right shoulder in January, isn't yet doing upper-body work but said he certainly will be ready for 
training camp in late July, if not for the May 1-3 minicamp.  
 


